DEVELOPMENT OF AN INTEGRATED, PROGRAMMABLE, NON-EMISSIVE TEXTILE DISPLAY MATERIAL

ROSHAN LALINTHA PEIRIS

BSc (Hons.) University of Moratuwa

A THESIS SUBMITTED

FOR THE DEGREE OF DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

NUS GRADUATE SCHOOL FOR INTEGRATIVE

SCIENCES AND ENGINEERING

NATIONAL UNIVERSITY OF SINGAPORE

2013

ii

Declaration

I hereby declare that this thesis is my original work and it has been written by me in its entirety. I have duly acknowledged all the sources of information which have been used in the thesis.

This thesis has also not been submitted for any degree in any university previously.

(1/8/2013)

Roshan Lalintha Peiris

Acknowledgements

This thesis has been a memorable journey in my life. It would not have been possible without the support and the encouragement of a number of people. I am immensely thankful to all of them.

Firstly, I would like to thank Dr. Adrian David Cheok, my former supervisor. Since my graduation from college and my arrival in Singapore, you have helped me shape my career and my future continuously. I was blessed to have been able to work under your vision and 'think different and unconventional'. Your help to identify my research goals and the opportunities you provided me to realize them are some of the key strengths in this thesis.

Secondly, I would like to extend my deepest gratitude to Prof. Ryohei Nakatsu, my current supervisor. Thank you for being there for us and taking us in when everything else failed. Your immense support, not just as a supervisor but as a friend, is a key pillar in the success of this thesis. The time I spent under your guidance is of huge value to me and will no doubt be useful in facing future challenges.

Thirdly, I would like to thank my Thesis Advisory Committee, Prof. Lawrence Wong and Prof. Roger Zimmerman. Your leadership and knowledge in shaping this thesis has been critically helpful to me. Thank you for your effort and taking time out of your busy schedules to guide me towards achieving excellence.

Next, Dr. Newton Fernando, you have been there for me like a friend through thick and thin in my PhD. Thank you for your patience and understanding and being a mentor as a former student. Your words have helped me face many difficulties with determination and motivation. In addition, I would also like to thank Prof. Hideaki Nii, one of the most brilliant engineers I have met. Thank you for sharing your expertise without which I would not have been able push my work to the limits. I would be failing in my duty if I do not mention the support and friendship of my colleagues at the Mixed Reality Lab/Keio-NUS CUTE Center. I would like to thank, Mili Tharakan, for our wonderful collaborations together and being a great team-mate in this effort. In addition, I should extend my special thanks to Nimesha and Kasun for their unchanged support with my constant computer related issues through out my studies. Next, Jeffrey, Kening, Nimesha, Kasun, Dilrukshi, Dr. James Teh, Dr. Hooman Samani, Doros, Chamari, Asanka, Sanath, Prabhash, Charith, Anusha, Wang Xuan, Xavi, Pan Yew, Nyan, Elham, Hiroki san, Katsumoto san, Dr. Eng Tat, Cathie, Ron, Nicole and all the FYPs and interns...thank you for being close colleagues, and even closer friends. I also wish to thank Syikin, Shika and Malcolm for the tremendous support provided and tolerating my high demands. You all have made this experience a fun and memorable one as we all faced good and challenging times. Furthermore, I wish to extend my gratitude to our current and previous management board, Prof Ellen and Prof Inakage, and Prof Ajith, thank you for all the support and direction.

I would like to extend special thanks to Dr. Suranga Nanayakkara and Prof. Pattie Maes and all the people at the Media Lab Fluid Interfaces group for the wonderful opportunity to work there and have one of the most memorable experiences in my life.

My closest friends, Anushka, Krist, Ping, Jeff, Karin, Ken, Hooman, Doros, Kewpie, Deidra, Julia, James, Allison, Max...you all are crazy! But you kept me sane through it all. Thank you!

Above all, none of this would have ever been possible without the unchanged support from my parents, my brother and my sister-inlaw. I am lucky the have received so much love, care and support from all of you and thank you your patience. And last but not the least, Leena, Timmy, Blacky and Twinky, your playfulness has always reminded me of working hard isn't worth it if you don't play hard as much!

Abstract

Interactive textiles explore various ways and means in which textiles can become a medium of communication and expression. Researchers have begun to explore these possibilities of interactive textiles by modifying their properties or adding new properties into them through embedded electronics and materials. As such, *textile displays* are a commonly investigated topic in this field of research. Textile displays allow various display technologies to be embedded into the textile to enhance the textile to display images and animations on the textile.

This thesis explores the detailed development of a non-light-emissive displays using heat sensitive thermochromic inks. In non-light-emissive textile displays, the display is more subtle and ambient, and has a natural form of color change. Thus, to actuate the thermochromic inks, we introduce the use of Peltier semiconductor elements along with a fine tuned closed loop temperature control system. The control system accurately controls the temperature of the thermochromic ink textiles using the rapid heating and cooling capabilities of Peltier elements. Thus, the core novelty of this work lies within the robust, fast and active controllability of the color of fabric as opposed to previous research. As such, this controllability allows dynamic patterns to be displayed on the actual fabric which is presented through a wide range of prototypes of textile displays.

The thesis mainly takes an engineering perspective into the development of the display. As such, we present the detailed implementation, detailed technical analysis of the system, prototypes & applications with analysis, and further refinements to the textile display system. Through this analysis we have identified key advantages and limitations of the system and how they can be used strategically for different usage scenarios. As such we present a design methodology for practitioners who wish to develop future non-light-emissive textile display systems.

Due to the ubiquitous and subtle nature of this textile display system, we envision that it will be able to breather life into the textiles of the future. Hence we envision that the technology presented through this thesis would radically challenge the boundaries of current & future textile research and industry.

vi

Contents

| \mathbf{Li} | st of | Figures | xiii |
|---------------|-------|--|-----------|
| Li | st of | Tables | xix |
| 1 | Intr | roduction | 3 |
| | 1.1 | Background | 6 |
| | 1.2 | Research Objective | 8 |
| | 1.3 | Motivation | 9 |
| | 1.4 | Approach | 10 |
| | | 1.4.1 System Design | 11 |
| | | 1.4.2 Technical Evaluation | 11 |
| | | 1.4.3 Prototypes and Applications | 12 |
| | | 1.4.4 Temperature based touch sensor | 13 |
| | | 1.4.5 Refinements | 13 |
| | | 1.4.6 Dissertation structure | 13 |
| 2 | Rel | ated work | 17 |
| | 2.1 | Textile Displays | 18 |
| | 2.2 | Merging traditional craft with contemporary technology | 21 |
| | 2.3 | Dynamic Markers | 22 |
| | 2.4 | Sensing | 24 |
| | 2.5 | Summary | 25 |
| 3 | Sys | tem design of the textile display | 27 |
| | 3.1 | System Description | 27 |
| | | 3.1.1 Component Selection | 28 |

| | | | 3.1.1.1 Thermochromic inks | 28 |
|----------|-----|---------|--|----|
| | | | 3.1.1.2 Semiconductor Peltier Elements | 29 |
| | | | 3.1.1.3 Controller circuit | 31 |
| | | | 3.1.1.4 Firmware | 33 |
| | | | 3.1.1.5 Tuning the PID controller | 37 |
| | | | 3.1.1.6 Integration \ldots | 37 |
| | 3.2 | Summ | ary | 38 |
| 4 | Eva | luatior | n of the system | 41 |
| | 4.1 | Techn | ical Analysis | 41 |
| | | 4.1.1 | Temperature controllability | 43 |
| | | 4.1.2 | Color controllability | 44 |
| | | 4.1.3 | Multi color display study | 46 |
| | | 4.1.4 | Power characteristics of the system $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$ | 47 |
| | | 4.1.5 | Initial prototype test \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots | 49 |
| | | 4.1.6 | Experimenting with different temperature ranges \ldots . | 50 |
| | | | 4.1.6.1 Speed of color change | 51 |
| | | | 4.1.6.2 Power characteristics | 51 |
| | 4.2 | Discus | sion \ldots | 52 |
| | | 4.2.1 | Power consumption | 53 |
| | | 4.2.2 | Flexibility | 54 |
| | | 4.2.3 | Heat dissipation | 54 |
| | 4.3 | Summ | ary | 55 |
| 5 | Pro | totype | s and Applications | 57 |
| | 5.1 | Initial | Prototypes | 58 |
| | | 5.1.1 | Furniture garments using textile display | 58 |
| | | 5.1.2 | Pixelated displays | 59 |
| | | 5.1.3 | Wearable displays | 60 |
| | | 5.1.4 | Discussion | 61 |
| | 5.2 | Applic | eations : Merging textile display technology with Byobu | 63 |
| | | 5.2.1 | Byobu | 63 |
| | | 5.2.2 | Technology | 64 |
| | | | 5.2.2.1 Color changing technology $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$ | 64 |

| | | 5.2.2.2 Interaction system $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$ | 36 |
|-----|--------|---|----|
| | | 5.2.2.3 Integration with Byobu $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$ | 37 |
| | 5.2.3 | Results | 38 |
| | | 5.2.3.1 Controller results $\ldots \ldots \ldots$ | 39 |
| | | 5.2.3.2 Byobu Installation | 70 |
| | 5.2.4 | Discussion | 71 |
| | | 5.2.4.1 Speed of color change $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots $ | 71 |
| | | 5.2.4.2 Cultural implications $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots $ | 72 |
| | | 5.2.4.3 Byobu installation exhibit | 74 |
| | | 5.2.4.4 Limitations $\ldots \ldots $ | 76 |
| | 5.2.5 | Potential applications | 77 |
| 5.3 | Applic | eations : dMarkers : Ubiquitous dynamic makers for Aug- | |
| | mentee | d Reality | 79 |
| | 5.3.1 | Introduction | 79 |
| | 5.3.2 | Technology | 31 |
| | | 5.3.2.1 Display arrangement for the dMarker system \ldots 8 | 31 |
| | | 5.3.2.2 Detection \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots | 32 |
| | 5.3.3 | Results | 33 |
| | | 5.3.3.1 Results of a single color changing pixel 8 | 33 |
| | | 5.3.3.2 dMarker system results | 33 |
| | 5.3.4 | Discussion | 34 |
| | | 5.3.4.1 Results discussion $\ldots \ldots \ldots$ | 35 |
| | | 5.3.4.2 Limitations | 36 |
| | 5.3.5 | Potential applications | 39 |
| | | 5.3.5.1 dMarkers for QR codes $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots $ | 39 |
| | | 5.3.5.2 dMarkers for Augmented Reality | 90 |
| 5.4 | Applic | ations: A dynamic AR marker for a paper based temperature | |
| | sensor | c | 94 |
| | 5.4.1 | Method | 94 |
| | 5.4.2 | Results |)5 |
| | 5.4.3 | Discussion |)8 |
| | | 5.4.3.1 Limitations |)8 |
| | | 5.4.3.2 Potential applications | 99 |

| | 5.5 | Discussion | 0 |
|---|----------------|--|---|
| | 5.6 | Summary | 1 |
| 6 | \mathbf{Exp} | loring a temperature based Input system for the display 103 | 3 |
| | 6.1 | Temperature based touch sensor | 4 |
| | 6.2 | System Description | 5 |
| | | 6.2.1 Touch Sensing Principle | 5 |
| | | 6.2.2 Firmware | 8 |
| | 6.3 | Results | 9 |
| | | $6.3.1 \text{Controller results} \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots 110$ | 0 |
| | | 6.3.2 Preliminary Study | 1 |
| | | 6.3.3 Touch sensing results $\ldots \ldots \ldots$ | 2 |
| | | 6.3.4 Evaluation 1: Detection speed $\ldots \ldots \ldots$ | 4 |
| | | 6.3.5 Evaluation 2: Effect of finger temperature | 6 |
| | | 6.3.6 Evaluation 3: Ambient temperature 11' | 7 |
| | | 6.3.7 Evaluation 4: Effect of different textiles | 9 |
| | 6.4 | Applications | 0 |
| | | 6.4.1 Tic-tac-toe table cloth $\ldots \ldots \ldots$ | 0 |
| | | 6.4.2 Drawing-pad table cloth $\ldots \ldots 120$ | 0 |
| | 6.5 | Discussion | 1 |
| | | 6.5.1 Results and Evaluations $\ldots \ldots \ldots$ | 2 |
| | | 6.5.2 Limitations $\ldots \ldots 123$ | 3 |
| | | $6.5.3 \text{Expandability} \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots 123$ | 3 |
| | 6.6 | Potential applications | 5 |
| | 6.7 | Summary | 5 |
| 7 | Con | tinuous refinements to the system 12' | 7 |
| | 7.1 | System components | 7 |
| | | 7.1.1 Miniature Peltier elements | 8 |
| | | 7.1.1.1 Integration $\ldots \ldots 129$ | 9 |
| | | 7.1.1.2 Technical Results $\ldots \ldots 129$ | 9 |
| | | 7.1.2 Prototypes | 4 |
| | 7.2 | Discussion | 6 |
| | 7.3 | Summary 13 | 7 |

| 8 | Dise | ussion 13 | 9 |
|----|----------------|--|----------------|
| | 8.1 | Discussion on the system | 9 |
| | | 8.1.1 Speed of color change $\ldots \ldots 14$ | 0 |
| | | 8.1.2 Power requirement | .1 |
| | | 8.1.3 Prototypes and applications | .3 |
| | | 8.1.4 Sensing system | 4 |
| | 8.2 | Design methodology 14 | 6 |
| | | 8.2.1 Thermochromic inks | 6 |
| | | 8.2.2 Peltier selection $\ldots \ldots 14$ | 7 |
| | | 8.2.3 Circuit and Firmware | 8 |
| | | 8.2.4 Integration $\ldots \ldots 14$ | 9 |
| | 8.3 | Summary | 9 |
| 9 | Fut | re Works 15 | 1 |
| | 9.1 | Miniaturization using micro/nano technologies | 1 |
| | 9.2 | Weaving technology and textile together | \mathbf{b}^2 |
| | 9.3 | Future Applications | 4 |
| | 9.4 | Summary | 5 |
| 10 | Cor | clusion 15 | 7 |
| Re | efere | ces 16 | 1 |
| ۸. | - D - D | i | '9 |
| AJ | ppen | inces 17. | 3 |
| A | : Sel | ected Publications 177 | 5 |
| | .1 | Relevant Publications | '5 |
| | .2 | Other Publications | 60 |
| в | : Scł | ematics and Printed-Circuit-Board Layouts 18 | 5 |

List of Figures

| 1.1 | Overview of the textile display material technology $\ldots \ldots \ldots$ | 5 |
|------|--|----|
| 1.2 | Thesis approach | 10 |
| 2.1 | Scope of related works | 17 |
| 3.1 | Overall system | 28 |
| 3.2 | Thermochromic inks of actuation temperature range a^0C - b^0C : When | |
| | temperature is higher than b^0C the ink becomes colorless. When | |
| | temperature is lower than $a^0 C,$ the original color is achieved | 28 |
| 3.3 | Reversing of supply voltage to reverse the heating/cooling function | |
| | of Peltiers | 29 |
| 3.4 | Different Peltier modules | 30 |
| 3.5 | Controller circuit schematic | 31 |
| 3.6 | Front and back views of implemented circuits | 32 |
| 3.7 | Overview of the firmware algorithm | 33 |
| 3.8 | PWM Algorithm concept | 35 |
| 3.9 | Dead time | 35 |
| 3.10 | Integration of the system | 38 |
| 4.1 | Setup of the system for testing using a wall hanging prototype | 42 |
| 4.2 | Color transient response of the system | 43 |
| 4.3 | Static temperature response of the system | 44 |
| 4.4 | Color and Temperature transient response of the system | 45 |
| 4.5 | Actual color output against various temperature settings | 46 |

| 4.6 | Actuation of the multi-color display (a) Red (at 14^{0} C) (b) Blue(at | |
|------|---|----|
| | 25^{0} C) (c) Green (at 35^{0} C) (d) Yellow- color of the base fabric (at | |
| | 37^{0} C) | 47 |
| 4.7 | Power consumption characteristics for switching between 'colored' | |
| | and 'colorless' states (Curve 1), Steady state Colorless (Curve 2), | |
| | Steady state Color (Curve 3) | 48 |
| 4.8 | Steady state power consumption | 49 |
| 4.9 | Prototype test of a bird animation | 49 |
| 4.10 | Transient and Settling times for different temperature ranges | 52 |
| 4.11 | Power requirements for continuously transient states between two | |
| | temperatures | 53 |
| 5.1 | Summary of implemented prototypes | 57 |
| 5.2 | Animated wall painting | 59 |
| 5.3 | Table runner system | 60 |
| 5.4 | Low resolution pixelated display | 61 |
| 5.5 | Wearable applications of the textile display | 62 |
| 5.6 | Overall system | 64 |
| 5.7 | Peltier elements with copper patterns | 65 |
| 5.8 | Integration of the system | 66 |
| 5.9 | Components of the Byobu system | 67 |
| 5.10 | System integrated with Byobu (a) Front (b) Back \ldots . | 68 |
| 5.11 | Transient characteristics (a) Transient response of the system (b) | |
| | Resulting color change of the fabric $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$ | 69 |
| 5.12 | Degree of color change at each temperature | 70 |
| 5.13 | Byobu installation | 70 |
| 5.14 | Random flowers and the butterfly animation triggered by the in- | |
| | teraction event (butterflies are in the circles) $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$ | 71 |
| 5.15 | AmbiKraf Byobu at the Ars Electronica 2010 | 74 |
| 5.16 | Arrangement of Peltier elements in a matrix for dynamic QR/AR | |
| | applications (each Peltier with the thermally conductive adhesive | |
| | tape on top) \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots | 82 |
| 5.17 | Sequence of color change on a paper based material | 83 |

| 5.18 | Detecting the dMarker QR tag with the QR application | 84 |
|------------|---|-----|
| 5.19 | Testing the system on fabric materials (a) Without actuation (b) | |
| | Actuated system | 85 |
| 5.20 | Testing the system on paper materials (a) Without actuation (b) | |
| | Actuated system | 86 |
| 5.21 | Blurring of the edge of a pixel | 87 |
| 5.22 | Converting the image to complete black and white image (a) Before | |
| | conversion (b)After conversion | 88 |
| 5.23 | Converting a colored image to complete black and white image (a) | |
| | Without actuation (b) Actuated system | 89 |
| 5.24 | d Markers used to present more information about the project $\ . \ .$ | 90 |
| 5.25 | Example AR marker for temperature sensing (Red marking are | |
| | the actuation temperatures of each pixel and would not appear in | |
| | the marker) (a) Marker at temperatures below 25^{0} C, (b)Marker at | |
| | temperatures between 25° C and 35° C, (C)Marker at temperatures | |
| | between 35°C and 45°C, (d) Marker at temperatures above 45°C . | 95 |
| 5.26 | Measuring and displaying the temperatures | 96 |
| 5.27 | Thermochromic ink pixels disappearing as the temperature increases | 96 |
| 5.28 | Detecting different markers at different temperatures | 97 |
| 5.29 | Measuring the temperature of a 3D printer | 97 |
| 5.30 | Measuring the temperature of a server | 98 |
| 0.1 | | 104 |
| 0.1 6.0 | System setup of a single Peltier pixel | 104 |
| 6.2 | Overall operation principle (SP-set point, T-Temperature, t-time) | 106 |
| 6.3 | Algorithm of the controller | 109 |
| 6.4 | Components of the final system | 110 |
| 6.5 | Step response of the system | 111 |
| 6.6 | Steady state error of the system | 112 |
| 6.7 | Normalised temperature changes caused by the finger for different | |
| | steady state temperatures | 113 |
| 6.8 | Temperature change rates caused by a touch at different steady | |
| | state temperatures | 113 |

| 6.9 | Sequence of images showing a Peltier pixel working as a touch- | |
|------|---|-----|
| | sensed switch to switch between color and colorless states | 114 |
| 6.10 | Transient detection and trigger by the system $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$ | 114 |
| 6.11 | Attachment of the capacitive sensor | 115 |
| 6.12 | Detection speeds for different temperature set points | 115 |
| 6.13 | Detection speeds for users with different finger temperatures | 116 |
| 6.14 | Setup of the ambient temperature control chamber for simulation | |
| | and testing of the touch sensing system for different ambient tem- | |
| | peratures | 117 |
| 6.15 | Detection speeds for different ambient temperatures | 118 |
| 6.16 | Temperature change rates caused by different textile materials | 119 |
| 6.17 | Tic-tac-toe game implemented on a table cloth (a) System set up | |
| | with 9 Peltier elements and temperature sensors, (b) Table cloth | |
| | with the tic-tac-toe game (c) touching to select squares (d) final | |
| | stage of the game with four black squares three yellow-ish squares | |
| | and two unselected light black squares $\hfill \hfill \ldots \hfill \$ | 121 |
| 6.18 | Interacting with the Drawing-pad application to draw a heart shape | |
| | on the textile | 122 |
| 7.1 | Miniature Peltier Element (MPE) | 128 |
| 7.2 | Miniature Peltier elements | 128 |
| 7.3 | Temperature transient response | 130 |
| 7.4 | Pixel sizes and steady state power consumption for different tem- | |
| | peratures | 130 |
| 7.5 | Power characteristics | 131 |
| 7.6 | Steady state power for 1 MPE module | 132 |
| 7.7 | Steady state power for 1cm^2 of each module $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$ | 132 |
| 7.8 | Transient and Settling times for different temperature ranges | 133 |
| 7.9 | Power requirements for continuously transient states between two | |
| | temperatures | 133 |
| 7.10 | Attatching MPEs to the fabric | 134 |
| 7.11 | Prototypes of textile displays | 135 |
| 7.12 | Wearable dress with miniature Peltier elemet textile display | 135 |

| 8.1 | Summary of timing characteristics for temperature ranges | 140 |
|-----|--|------|
| 8.2 | Frame rate for different temperature ranges | 141 |
| 8.3 | Steady state power requirements for 1cm^2 | 142 |
| 8.4 | Transient power requirements for 1cm^2 | 143 |
| 8.5 | Design Methodology for a non-emissive textile display | 145 |
| 9.1 | Weaving concept | 153 |
| 9.2 | First and second version of woven LEDs using a mini-loom $\ . \ . \ .$ | 154 |
| 1 | Version 1 : Schematic for driving 9 2.5cm x 2.5cm Peltier elements | 186 |
| 2 | Version 1 : PCB layout for driving 9 2.5cm x 2.5cm Peltier elements | 5187 |
| 3 | Version 2 : Schematic for driving 5 2.5cm x 2.5cm to 6cm x 6cm | |
| | Peltier elements | 188 |
| 4 | Version 1 : PCB layout for driving 5 2.5cm x 2.5cm to 6cm x 6cm | |
| | Peltier elements | 189 |
| 5 | Schematics for pixelated display of 4 2.5cm x 2.5cm Peltier modules | s190 |
| 6 | PCB Layers of Master Circuit and Peltier Driver Circuit for cas- | |
| | cadable pixelated display of 4 2.5cm x 2.5cm Peltier modules | 191 |
| 7 | Schematic for driving 16 miniature Peltier elements | 192 |
| 8 | 6-Layer PCB layout for driving 16 miniature Peltier elements (2.5cm | |
| | x 2.2 cm) | 193 |

List of Tables

| 3.1 | Maximum characteristics of Peltier elements | 31 |
|-----|---|-----|
| 3.2 | Circuit specifications | 33 |
| 3.3 | Ziegler-Nichols tuning method for PID controllers | 37 |
| 4.1 | RMS Power Characteristics of Peltier elements | 49 |
| 4.2 | Temperatures for temperature range experiment | 51 |
| 8.1 | Specifications of prototypes | 144 |

1

Introduction

In an age where the Internet and television were non-existent, often textile mediums were used to communicate complex mythologies, ideologies, narratives and were even used for entertainment [17]. Textiles and other craft media held special roles in many civilizations for passing on knowledge and were often the center of attention in the homes of yesteryear. Since then, textiles have been through a long journey, being subjected to a thorough process of re-engineering and re-invention, and finding itself being an essential item in our daily lives.

Likewise in the field of interactive research, concepts like ubiquitous computing are attempting to re-invent the idea of a 'computer' merged into our everyday objects. The introduction of Ubiquitous Computing [75] in the early 90's has fostered a whole new era of embedding information and technologies into many different forms and factors. Moving away from the traditional desktop model, researchers have explored wrapping these technologies into more tangible forms that we can grasp and manipulate [35]. Adhering to Weiser, textiles are being focused as a common platform for ubiquitous technologies [65] to "weave them-

1. INTRODUCTION

selves into the fabric of everyday life [75]". With these advancements, textiles are facing a rapid phase of experimentation rendering them to be more than just a fashion statement.

Textiles are a common form of material we interact with daily. Since its recorded uses from prehistoric times textiles have become an integral part of our daily lives in the form of our clothes, home furnishing, architecture and numerous other uses. With the introduction of new concepts and technologies researchers have begun to embed more and more electronics into textiles [15]. This field of 'electronic textiles' or 'e-textiles' has created a vast area of research and application spanning from medical applications [68] to education [16] and even to textiles becoming a medium of expression [37].

With this development, a widely explored area of research in e-textiles is textile displays. Here, researchers look into embedding various forms of visual displays in textiles. From large scale displays [6] to embedded LED (light emitting diode) displays [59], textile displays have become a common occurrence in this field of research on house-hold textiles, clothes, furniture, etc. Adding a visual display allows the textile to attain another dimension in time allowing its appearance to reconfigure to a certain extent making it a platform for a variety of uses such as social interaction, emotional expression [37], gaming [18], etc.

Currently these displays can be categorized as *emissive*, such as embedding LEDs, Electro luminescent sheets and wires, or, *non-emissive*, such as using thermally actuated inks. However, the use of emissive technologies in conjunction with textiles renders rather an obtrusive form of a display [73]. Such displays are typically used for more specific purposes to gain people's attention positively such as in advertising or specific social contexts [6].

Alternatively, this research focuses on a ubiquitous and ambient textile display on which, the technology falls to the background and lets the user interact with the actual textile itself. This minimalism is an important characteristic in designing ubiquitous interfaces where the augmentation of technologies should not obscure the highly defined interaction modalities of the textile [77]. Hence, in this context, non-emissive display technologies have become a primary technology, in which, the display does not emit any form of light. Thus, in most cases, the display is the actual fabric itself, where the animations of the display are performed as an unobtrusive and non-emissive color change of the fabric [73].



Figure 1.1: Overview of the textile display material technology

Most current such non-emissive technologies are non-animatable due to too slow color change. This is a main limitation in enhancing the textile's capabilities through a non-emissive display as it limits the display's controllability. Thus, this thesis explores the engineering of a non-emissive fast color changing textile display using thermally actuated thermochromic ink and Peltier semiconductor elements as the thermal actuators (Figure 1.1). A key goal of this research is to innovate a baseline technology that overcomes the boundaries of the current non-emissive ubiquitous displays. By extending the daily used textiles into subtly animated interactive textile displays, this research tries to blend the display technology with fabrics in its natural form.

The thesis presents the base line technology, its design, implementation and

1. INTRODUCTION

an in-depth technical review of the technology. In addition, it presents the technology's uses through the enhanced capabilities of the system as an animateable ubiquitous textile display. The prototypes detail initial try-outs of the technology such as in furniture, wearable/pixelated displays and its application in three different areas. These areas include merging the technology with the traditional textile craft of byobu; enhancing Augmented Reality markers through 'dMarkers', or, dynamic markers; and the fabrication of a new paper based temperature sensor that was developed with thermochromic inks. In addition, to enhance the interactive experience, we present the development of a new touch-sensor that slightly modifies the display technology to serve as a display *and* sensing technology. We also present the refinements to the system with the use of novel miniature Peltier elements. As such, the thesis uses iterative design processes of the technology and prototypes to optimize the presentation of the non-emissive textile display technology.

1.1 Background

Ambient and ubiquitous computing involve redistributing full or parts of computing capabilities to the environment surrounding us [5, 74]. Works in ambient and ubiquitous technologies have seen the implementation of a variety of new types of interfaces. These works try to manipulate the digital bits with the use of our intrinsic gestures in the real world. MusicBottles [34] is an early example of this where the user tries to manipulate the playing of a digital music track with interactive gestures with bottles. These works involve careful collaboration between many expertise fields in order to achieve a perfect interaction between the user and the new interface. As such, frameworks such as Tangible User Interfaces (TUI) [35] attempt to characterize the development of such interfaces between the digital world and the real world seamlessly.

Likewise, the world of electronic textiles combine many different disciplines such as engineering and design. Thus, enhancing the analog properties of a textile material using a digital technology should try to create a seamless or 'analog-like' interaction between the user and the material. The 'Analog-Digital-Continuum' [40], lists out some of the key characteristics of the development of such an 'analog-like' interface. This is clearly addressed in such non-emissive textile display materials where the manipulation of the color creates a continuous link between the technology and the textile material. I.e., the technology attempts to manipulate a core property of the textile, its color, in order to achieve the display on the fabric. Thus, the interaction can be considered to be continuous as observed by the 'Analog-Digital-Continuum'.

Furthermore, Organic User Interfaces, or, OUIs also try to incorporate the properties of materials into their interactions [27]. OUI's involvement of the ergonomics of the medium into its interaction has paved way for many common materials to become interactive platforms. As such, textiles have gained wide attention transforming the traditional role of textiles to more expressive and interactive materials. Frameworks such as the ones outlined by OUIs provide new ways of looking at fabric and textiles as interface media [19]. Because OUIs stipulate that the input and output of an interface are one and the same, OUIs promote the natural and intrinsic qualities of the particular media used in the interface. This lends itself well to textile-based interfaces and makes research such as this, possible.

1. INTRODUCTION

Hence, this research uses these frameworks as background references for the development of the non-emissive textile display.

1.2 Research Objective

Our main research objective is "Identifying the key development technologies for a non-emissive textile display material that can be seamlessly merged with the everyday textile objects around us".

Non-emissive textile displays have a potential for a wide range of applications in the world around us. If ubiquitous enough, such technologies can be applied to almost any textile based object rendering them to be a ubiquitous display. However, the current state of the art has not looked deep enough into these enabling technologies limiting most of the works to possess limited controllability of display. As such, these displays could not be actively controlled/animated displays, thereby, limiting their capabilities as an interactive display.

Therefore, through realising this research objective, the thesis presents the following key contributions.

- Presentation of the foundation technologies for a non-emissive textile display system and its usage
- In depth technical analysis of the display system
- Presentation of a wide range of prototypes and applications that displays the ubiquitous and ambient characteristics of the system
- Presentation of a novel temperature based touch sensor for non-emissive textile displays

- In depth discussion of the technical results and the prototypes of the display system
- A design methodology for constructing non-emissive textile displays

1.3 Motivation

One of the main motivations behind this project is to develop a textile display that can ubiquitously blend into everyday objects that use textile materials. Our intentions are to increase the ubiquity of the textile such that the technology can seamlessly be applied to various different applications while preserving its analog properties. We demonstrate this through a wide range of prototypes, merging with traditional textile artifacts and even extending into other areas such as Augmented Reality or Sensor Fabrication using the ubiquity of this technology to our advantage.

Next we intend to develop a non-emissive fabric display technology with relatively fast and accurate color control capability of the fabric itself. Fast and accurate color change on fabric allows many different patterns or sequences of patterns to be animated on fabric which in turn allows us to gain full controllability of the display. The non-emissivity of the display preserves the subtlety of animations displayed on the fabric allowing the display technology to blend in as a part of the fabric. This would be overcoming some of the main limiting factors of existing research on non-emissive textile display technologies.

Lastly, we intend to focus deeply on the engineering of the technology. Most of the existing research does not attempt to analyse the technology from an engineering perspective. Thus, we aim to take an in-depth engineering perspective

1. INTRODUCTION

to comprehensively develop and analyse the results whilst merging the artistic and design qualities in to the display. This would help us identify key limitations or possibilities that were undetected in earlier works to open up new avenues of application areas for textile displays while pushing the boundaries of existing research.

1.4 Approach



Figure 1.2: Thesis approach

Figure 1.2 outlines our approach to achieving these goals. Overall, we take an applied research point of view that allows us to implement the ideas and theories discussed in this research into working prototypes such that they fulfill two main factors. Firstly, implemented prototypes would prove to the readers that the ideas and theories discussed here are realistically achievable. The goal here is to present a feasible solution to the development of a non-emissive textile display and therefore it is important to affirm the practicality of the solutions presented. Secondly, we wish to ensure that the relevant communities can easily understand, design and develop non-emissive textile displays with relative ease through the guidelines discussed in this research.

In addition, this research incorporates a multidisciplinary effort to design and develop the system. Eventhough this thesis weighs more towards understanding the engineering principles of the system, the development process included collaboration with artists, designers, craftsmen and understanding and applying the artistic and traditional theories, practices into developing the prototypes and applications. As such, the development process has been subjected to many design iterations to find the optimum solutions.

Next, we outline our approach.

1.4.1 System Design

Here, our main goal was to identify the weakness of the existing research and recognize our potential solutions. Thus, one of the final solutions was the use of Peltier elements that can rapidly speed up the color change of thermochromic inks on the non-emissive textile display. However, in achieving this goal, a considerable time was spent in identifying and optimizing the system components and parameters. In the selection of thermochromic inks, the temperature sensitivity, easiness of applicability were a key parameters that were factored in. With Peltier elements there is a wide range of selection parameters such as Peltier size and performance parameters which had to be carefully identified for particular usage scenarios. This was followed by the design of the driver circuits and firmware algorithms for accurate temperature/color control and ultimately gaining full control of the animateable textile display.

1.4.2 Technical Evaluation

We provide a comprehensive technical evaluation of the designed system. This helped identify the functionality and main strengths and weaknesses of the designed system. These results were key in fine tuning the design parameters to improve the system in the next design iterations.

1.4.3 Prototypes and Applications

The development of prototypes and applications was to identify the ubiquity of the developed system. As such, we tried our technology on a wide array of prototypes and applications in order to understand the feasibility of the technology as a ubiquitous display platform. Following are the prototypes and applications that we have implemented with our technology.

- Initial prototypes animated wall painting, animated table cloth, pixelated displays, and wearable displays: These were developed at an initial stage where we directly applied our platform on to the textile object. These prototypes were helpful in our iterative design and optimization of the system.
- **Application** Merging textile display technology with Byobu: Byobu is a traditional textile craft that features textile room divider screens from Japan. With this application we were able to investigate the organic qualities of our ubiquitous technology which allowed it to be merged with a traditional textile craft.
- Application dMarkers : Ubiquitous dynamic markers for Augmented Reality: This application featured merging our textile display technology with Augmented Reality (AR) technology. Without limiting to textiles, this work helped us extend our technology in to paper material that created dynamic markers for Augmented Reality applications.

• Application - A dynamic AR marker for a paper based temperature sensor: Based on some of the potentials identified from the previous application, this work explores the altering of the textile display technology into developing a paper based temperature sensor that can be read digitally.

1.4.4 Temperature based touch sensor

Observing some of the user interactions from our above prototypes and applications, we developed a novel temperature based touch sensor. The key innovation of this sensor is that it can be developed on top of the existing textile display technology without the need for any external hardware. By using this sensor we can convert any of our prototypes into a touch sensitive interactive textile display.

1.4.5 Refinements

Through the design process of the system and prototypes we identified some of the key areas that can be improved further. In this phase we introduce a new miniature Peltier element that enhances capabilities of the textile display technology.

1.4.6 Dissertation structure

The thesis is organized as follows

• Chapter 2 : *Related Work* : Provides an overview of the existing research relevant to the non-emissive textile display material, and we present some of the state of the art works that are relevant to different prototypes that were developed.

1. INTRODUCTION

- Chapter 3 : System Design of the textile display : Provides an in-depth discussion of the system development. We detail the main elements of thermochromic inks, Peltier elements, controller circuit, firmware design and the integration.
- Chapter 4 : *Evaluation of the system* : This chapter analyses the system's performance characteristics such as colour change characteristics, temperature change characteristics, power characteristics. In addition the chapter discusses experimenting with different temperature ranges that could be useful for future design of textile displays.
- Chapter 5 : *Prototypes and applications* : Here we detail the initial prototypes that examine the system's capability as a ubiquitous display and its characteristics in different contexts. Next, we present three application areas : merging with textile craft, augmented reality and sensor fabrication, to demonstrate the textile displays diversity of being embedded all around the environment.
- Chapter 6 : *Exploring a temperature based input system for the display* : This chapter describes a novel temperature based touch sensor that can be introduced to the existing textile displays without any change to the existing hardware. The chapter details the development of this touch sensor and its performance characteristics.
- Chapter 7 : *Continuous system refinements* : This chapter examines refining the existing system with the use of miniature Peltier elements. Here we present the characteristics of the new system.

- Chapter 8 : *Discussion* : This chapter discusses the important system characteristics, prototype and application observations of the textile display. Furthermore, based on careful observations, experience and knowledge gained through the work, we present a design methodology for a new textile display system.
- Chapter 9 : *Future Work* : Here we discuss some of the possible future directions of the research. We discuss the use of micro/nano technologies, weaving technology and textile together and some possible future applications.
- Chapter 10 : Conclusion : Concludes the thesis.

1. INTRODUCTION
Related work

This chapter attempts to identify the state of the art of textile displays in the scope of this research.



Figure 2.1: Scope of related works

Figure 2.1 illustrates the scope of the review of the related works approach of this thesis. We briefly describe an introduction to e-textiles which is followed by a detailed analysis of the current textile display technologies. These technologies are discussed under emissive and non-emissive categories. Following this

2. RELATED WORK

discussion we move into identifying some of the key works in the work related to the applications we implemented using our technology. These applications were briefly introduced in the previous chapter. Thus, we discuss the related works pertaining to the application areas of merging traditional craft and contemporary technologies, dynamic markers for Augmented Reality applications and, development of a touch sensor for our non-emissive textile display.

2.1 Textile Displays

Works in e-textiles have been around for a period of time. With many fields of application and research explored, these works have focused on many different aspects such as embedding components from conductive elements to sensors itself. Some of the early works in the field demonstrate the embroidery of conductive metallic fabric to form a keyboard [53]. Since then e-textiles have come a long way in enabling to integrate sensors and even switches as integrated fabrics [58] [15]. In line with these technologies, as mentioned above, fabric displays are mainly categorized as emissive and non emissive display.

There has been plenty of work done in the emissive fabric displays field. Lumalive by PHILIPS [59] uses LED to implement the fabric display. Here they embed multi-color LED's into the fabric to form the display. Lumalive has been used with further interactions such as through proximity sensing [18]. Electroluminescent wires and sheets too have been used in many occasions due to its flexibility and ease of integration [67] [47]. In addition Lumigram [64] displays the use of fiber optics woven in fabric as a display. In more recent works, Berzowska et.al.[12] use photonic band gap (PBG) fibers woven in a computer controlled Jacquard loom during the fabrication process. In 'The History Tablecloth' [22] the authors use flexible substrate screen-printed with electroluminescent material forming a grid of lace-like elements. Thus, once the objects are kept on the table a halo effect is formed on the cloth which is retained for hours indicating the flow of the objects over the table cloth. However, the materials discussed here such as LEDs, BGFs, and electroluminescent materials are regarded as 'emissive materials' due to their emission of light [73]. However, due to the nature of obtrusiveness of emissive displays they are more useful for purposes of gaining attention. This is a clear case in Adwalker [6] where a complete display itself is embedded into the fabric.

For a more ambient and subtle approach, non-light-emissive materials such as e-inks, photochromic inks, and thermochromic inks have been used. Most of these works use these specialized inks which are actuated by an external trigger such as temperature, UV light or force. One of the key recent non-emissive display developments include EInk. There is work being done which attempt to merge this technology as a flexible display [3]. However, the display here features a transparent electrode layer. In addition, the display itself if attached to the flexible by placing it on top the material thus the interaction is not with the actual textile material. In the works of 'Information Curtain' [49], the authors use photochromic inks which actuate based on ultraviolet light. They use computer controlled ultra violet lights to interact with the textile. These lights create various patterns on the textile which lasts for several minutes upon removal of the light.

Further to these materials, thermochromic inks have been used as a popular material to fabricate non-emissive textile displays. Thermochromic inks too which

2. RELATED WORK

change the color due to temperature changes, are widely adopted due to their ease of use for non-light-emissive displays. In 'Shimmering Flower' [9] Bersowska uses thermochromic inks with conductive yarn woven through a Jacquard loom to construct her textile display. When powered up, the conductive yarn heats up and in turn actuates the thermochromic inks to change the color. Hence, this display animates slowly to reveal various colors and patterns on the textile. Bullseye [52] too, uses thermochromic inks which are actuated by conductive yarn that is woven into the fabric. In 'SMOKS' [11] the jacket is printed with thermochromic ink shoulder pads which, when touched, change the color. This change gradually changes back, thus, keeping the memory of the touch for a certain time. In 'Reach' [38], Jacob's et. al. uses thermochromic inks printed scarfs, hats, etc. which change the color based on physical contact. Thus, the 'SMOKS' [11] and 'Reach' works use the body temperature to change the color of the thermochromic inks. In contrast, Yamada et.al. uses infrared LED's to actuate the thermochromic inks [78]. Here, they use thermochromic inks to digitally change the color of paintings. In the works of, 'Pure Play' of 'Memory Rich Clothing' [10] use Peltier semiconductor elements to present fast changing non-light-emissive animations on textiles. Similarly, Mosaic Textile [73] uses liquid crystal inks, which changes color due to temperature. This uses sewn conductive yarn to actuate the display. Here they construct fabric elements of 'Fabcells' which contain this technology. These Fabcells are then used as pixels in groups to form the display on the textile.

Almost all of the above non-emissive displays have been used in an omnidirectional manner. That is, these works only use a heating source such as body heat or conductive yarn without any cooling method. Due to this reason the absolute controllability thus the ability to animate the display is not profound. Overcoming the above mentioned limitations, the goal of this research is to present a comprehensive ubiquitous display technology that is embedded on fabrics. We use thermochromic inks as our display medium to achieve a non-emissive display to preserve the ambient and ubiquitous characteristics of the fabrics. In addition the Peltier semiconductor modules used here allow the rapid heating and cooling of the fabric which allows this technology to be embedded as a ubiquitous animated display technology.

2.2 Merging traditional craft with contemporary technology

We experimented the ubiquity of our technology by trying to merge the display with the traditional textile craft of byobu. As such, this section details the works that are related to merging technology and traditional craft.

Work on Neo Craft [69] uncovers the need for traditional crafts people to embrace and incorporate new technologies into their process in order to survive and influence the coming onslaught of mass homogenization in our everyday objects. Our work puts these theories into action. By attempting to augment the traditional art form of byobu, without interrupting the tranquil function of the represented paintings, our technology enables traditional crafts people to incorporate interactive, digital technology but still retain the qualities of painted fabrics. This way of merging digital and the real world allows us to explore this work as a new ambient media that combines digital technology and traditional craft [45].

There are numerous examples of ubiquitous technology in the household and

beyond. Media furniture projects such as CREATUREs - Designing of Interactive Interior Lamps by Ueki et al. discuss interactive decor such as lighting, and how technology can be incorporated into the home [71].

Other works discuss the improvement of functionality and affection in the home. Works like The Pet Plant: Developing an Inanimate Emotionally Interactive Tool for the Elderly by McCalley and Mertens [48] look to improve various situations in the home. Our work with byobu looks to address the disparity between tradition and modernization by providing an application that marries both successfully. Thus this work looks to improve the aestheticism of technology and functionality of traditional craft art forms.

2.3 Dynamic Markers

Dynamic markers or 'dMarkers' is an attempt to combine our technology with Augmented Reality markers to add time dimension to the augmented reality marker. Using the same technology, but on paper, dMarkers animate markers to morph into different markers based on external stimuli. This section identifies the works related to the dynamic markers for Augmented Reality applications.

Most work related to Augmented reality, so far, has adhered to using static markers. However, there are few works that address the requirement of dynamic markers. In [46], the authors present a system to paint real objects in a virtual environment using AR. Here, for the interaction they use two different types of markers, physical and virtual. While the physical markers are used as usual AR markers to grasp and manipulate virtual objects, the virtual markers are used to enable changing of the size. A back projection system on an interactive table top system is used where the physical markers are placed. The virtual markers are projected on to the surface and thus are re-sizable virtually. However, they address the main issue of these 'projected' virtual markers as being unable to grasp and manipulate as normal AR marker.

Often, dynamic content is displayed on most AR markers. As pointed out in [54], some applications use AR markers to display various dynamic content on the AR marker based on various states [13]. Similarly, in [31] authors use a single marker to interact with different content with the application. The marker is used mainly to identify the position of the paper on which the marker is printed. As there is no particular way to change the marker physically, the content displayed on the marker is changed dynamically by the AR application.

In terms of the dynamic markers, some works use displays as the platform for changing the marker. In MagicMeeting [61] authors use a personal digital assitant that can display markers on its screen. In [39] the authors use a computer monitor to display different markers.

However, the use of such visual displays prevents the true ubiquity of these markers. Instead, here our main objective is to identify a dynamic marker technology that can actually allow the material itself to become the dynamic marker similar to the conventional paper based marker. Thus through the concept of dMarkers, such would be possible as the marker itself can be changed to suit various states based on the external stimuli.

2.4 Sensing

This section addresses the works related to developing a temperature based touch sensor. Thus, the presented work draws upon literature from textile displays, interactive textiles, and thermal sensing systems.

Most of these textile displays are limited in their interactivity and are limited to fixed animations. 'SMOKS' uses the user's hand temperature to trigger the color change naturally when touched. But, there is no active detection of touch but more of a passively triggered response by the thermochromic inks. A similar pattern is seen in Mosaic Textile where the touch changes the color on the textile due to the body heat. However, 'Emotional Wardrobe' [66] uses various sensors embedded on the textile to detect various emotional states of the user as the form of interaction. These sensors monitor various physiological data of the user and communicate with a central server. Next, they use various electroluminesence panels embedded in the clothing as the display. 'Cloth Displays' [43], where the display is projected on to the textile, use gesture interactions such as pinching, draping, stretching, etc. with the textile as the input. However, this work required separate display and tracking equipment to be setup to interact with the textile. On similar grounds, Paper Windows [29] explore the use of projection and tracking method to implement computing on flexible materials such as paper. In 'Memory Rich Clothing' [10], the authors present the use of soft circuits that detect groping, touching, etc. Thus, on a series of LED indicators the information on how long and how hard these actions were performed are displays. Even though not a textile display, to detect touch input on textile, PocketTouch [63] presents a through-fabric capacitive touch input mechanism which interacts with

mobile phones without having to remove them from the pocket. However, most of these methods require adding additional hardware on to the cloths display. Thus, next we discuss some works which use temperature as an input interface.

In [36], the authors use thermo infrared cameras setup behind a sensing surface to detect the finger temepratures to detect input. Similarly, HeatWare [41] uses digital thermal imaging cameras to detect, track, and support user interaction on arbitrary surfaces. However, the main limitations of both these works is the requirement of external equipment set up which is not suitable for our application. In ThinSight [26] the authors use an array of retroreflective IR to detect the touch on an LCD panel. However this too requires adding more hardware on to the surface of the textile which is not suitable for our context since the thermal actuators need to be in good contact with the thermochromic ink textile.

Depending on the contexts, most of these mechanisms require additional hardware to integrate sensing mechanisms. Since we focus on thermochromic ink based non-emissive textile displays, our main motivation is to extend the existing technology to facilitate the sensing through the same textile interface. Thus, in this thesis, as our contribution, we present a mechanism that uses the existing hardware of a thermochromic ink based textile display to detect touch input to add interactivity. This would allow the display and the sensing through the same textile interface depicting a low fidelity touch sensitive screen.

2.5 Summary

This chapter details the related works in the scope of textile displays, relevant attempts of merging technology and craft, dynamic augment reality marker tech-

2. RELATED WORK

nologies and ubiquitous touch sensor systems. As such, we identify key limitations in these areas and propose this textile display technology and its applications to overcome these limitations. We attempt this by, firstly, identifying the key technologies for this textile displays and implementing a wide range of prototypes and technologies that demonstrate the ubiquity of this technology. Therefore, our key contributions over the previous technologies can be summarised as follows.

- This thesis presents a comprehensive ubiquitous display technology that is embedded on fabrics using thermochromic inks as our display medium and Peltier semiconductor modules
- We combine the textile display technology with byobu to address the disparity between tradition and modernization by improving the aestheticism of technology and functionality of traditional craft art forms.
- We identify a dynamic marker technology that can actually allow the material itself to become the dynamic marker similar to the conventional paper based marker.
- We present a mechanism that uses the existing hardware of a thermochromic ink based textile display to detect touch input such that the display and the sensing occurs through the same textile interface depicting a low fidelity touch sensitive screen.

3

System design of the textile display

This chapter discusses the core implementation of the textile display technology. The section presents the choice of components and the detailed implementation methodology.

3.1 System Description

The overall system is depicted in Figure 3.1. The textile display system uses a combination of Peltier semiconductor modules and thermochromic leuco dye ink technologies to achieve a fast color changing display. These two technologies are combined together using a closed loop control system employing a PID (proportional, integral, derivative) controller in order to accurately control the Peltier temperature and thereby control the color. Next we describe in detail the workings of each main component of the system.

3. SYSTEM DESIGN OF THE TEXTILE DISPLAY



Figure 3.1: Overall system

3.1.1 Component Selection

3.1.1.1 Thermochromic inks



Figure 3.2: Thermochromic inks of actuation temperature range a^0C-b^0C : When temperature is higher than b^0C the ink becomes colorless. When temperature is lower than a^0C , the original color is achieved.

The textile display system uses thermochromic leuco dye inks as the display method due to its ease of implementation and high robustness. These inks work on the basic principle that, when their temperature is raised beyond their 'actuation temperature range', the inks become colorless. When the temperature is brought below the 'actuation temperature range' the ink regains its original color. Figure 3.2 illustrates this concept. For example, the ink we regularly used in our experiments is of 24^oC to 32^oC actuation temperature. It becomes completely colorless at 32^oC and regains the original color approximately around 24^oC. In between are gradual shades of the original color based on the temperature. However the color of these inks and the actuation temperature ranges can be customized for any specific requirements.

For scope of this work, we have experimented with off the shelf inks which are of 15^{0} C, 27^{0} C and 32^{0} C actuation temperatures and of colors such as red, blue, green, black and dark brown color. These inks are then combined with textile binder and screen-printed, making the fabrics more robust for everyday use. Even though most of the prototypes feature single color elements, we performed some multicolor experiments which are briefly discussed later in the Section 4.1.3.

3.1.1.2 Semiconductor Peltier Elements



Figure 3.3: Reversing of supply voltage to reverse the heating/cooling function of Peltiers

As thermochromic inks are thermally actuated, we chose the Peltier semiconductor modules due to its rapid thermal actuation capabilities within a wide range of temperatures. Peltier semiconductors use the thermoelectric effect, i.e.

3. SYSTEM DESIGN OF THE TEXTILE DISPLAY

it creates a temperature difference across the module when a voltage is applied. Conversely, the temperature difference is reversed when the voltage is reversed. That is, when the voltage is reversed, the heating surface becomes the cooling surface as illustrated in Figure 3.3. This is a very useful feature in our work as it eliminates the requirement for bulky cooling systems as the heating and cooling occurs on the same surface of the module. Therefore we use Peltier elements as one of our main core technologies due to its ability to rapidly heat and cool the inks with minimal space constraints.



Figure 3.4: Different Peltier modules

Peltier elements come in various sizes which usually feature different operational characteristics. For the workscope of this thesis we have utilized Peltier elements of sizes, 60mmX60mm, 30mmX30mm and 15mmX15mm based on the context of the application. The Figure 3.4 show some of the used Peltier modules. The Table 3.3 describe the maximum specified characteristics of each Peltier element.

| Peltier | Temperature Rate | Power |
|---------------|--------------------------|-------|
| 60mmX60mm | $3^{0} \mathrm{CS}^{-1}$ | 20W |
| 30mmX30mm | $3^{0} \mathrm{CS}^{-1}$ | 10W |
| 15 mm X 15 mm | $3^{0} \mathrm{CS}^{-1}$ | 5W |

Table 3.1: Maximum characteristics of Peltier elements

3.1.1.3 Controller circuit



Figure 3.5: Controller circuit schematic

The basic controller circuit for one color changing pixel is shown in Figure 3.5. An H-bridge circuit was employed to achieve the change of direction of voltage applied on the Peltier element (Figure 3.5). The voltage direction can be changed in the forward or reversed directions by switching on the Q1 & Q4 while Q2 & Q3 are switched off or switching on Q2 & Q3 while Q1 & Q4 are switched off respectively. The switching on is done by a 100Hz pulse width modulated (PWM) signal, whose pulse width is controlled by the PID controller, in order to control the current through the Peltier element. U1, U2, U3 and U4 are MOSFETS

3. SYSTEM DESIGN OF THE TEXTILE DISPLAY



(a) Circuit 1 : 12cmx8cm circuit to drive 9 Peltier modules



(b) Circuit 2 : 15cmx10cm circuit to drive 6 (c) Circuit 3 : 2.5cmx2.5cm cas-Peltier modules cadable circuit to drive 4 Peltier modules each

Figure 3.6: Front and back views of implemented circuits

(metal-oxide-semiconductor field-effect transistor) which have been selected based on the maximum current that is required by the Peltier module. Based on the prototype application, MOSFETs of different specifications have been used to match the specifications of the prototype's Peltier element. The MOSFETs are selected according to the maximum current required by each Peltier element.

To control the temperature of the Peltier element a temperature sensor is placed on the surface of the element. This closed loop feedback allows the controller to implement a fine tuned PID controller. In Figure 3.5, the labels H1, C1 and T1 are connected to the microcontroller. H1 and C1 are switched to control the Peltier element using PWM as mentioned above, the T1 is the temperature feedback from the NTC (negative temperature coefficient) temperature sensor that is read by the microcontroller. The temperature sensor used in here is Murata NTSA0XV103FE1B0 NTC 10kOHM thermistor. As we use different Peltier elements for different applications, we have implemented different versions of the controller circuit, but with the same setup discussed above. The Figure 3.6 show different versions of implemented circuits (with different specifications) using the same described basic driver module. (For circuit schematics and PCB layouts please refer to the Appendix). The Table 3.2 describes useful specifications of each circuit.

| Circuit | Microcontroller | No. of Peltiers | Maximum Peltier size |
|---------|------------------|-----------------|----------------------------------|
| 1 | PIC18F4620 | 9 | 30mmX30mm |
| 2 | Arduino Pro Mini | 6 | $60 \mathrm{mmX} 60 \mathrm{mm}$ |
| 3 | PIC18F2620 | 4 | 15 mm X 15 mm |

Table 3.2: Circuit specifications

3.1.1.4 Firmware



Figure 3.7: Overview of the firmware algorithm

The overall firmware algorithm flow is illustrated in Figure 3.7. The algorithm

mainly consists of the PWM algorithm with dead time, PID algorithm with temperature sampling and animation controls. Next, we briefly describe each of these steps.

PWM Algorithm: We use two PWM pins for each Peltier module as described in the Section 3.1.1.3. PWM is calculated to an integer value between -100 and +100 where negative values indicate cooling and positive values are for heating. Since most microntrollers do not have multiple in-built PWM output pins, we use our own technique to produce multiple PWM signals. This is achieved by using internal timers and timer interrupts of the microcontroller. We set the internal timer interrupts to occur every milisecond. Next, with every timer interrupt we increment a counter variable and check the PWM value for each element. If the counter value is less than the absolute PWM value the relevant cooling/heating pin is set high and if else, it is set low. For example, if the PWM value is -40 and the counter variable is 32, the cooling pin for the relevant Peltier is set high while the heating pin is set high. This is illustrated in Figure 3.8. Once the counter passes 40, the cooling pin is set low. Once the counter variable reaches 100, it is reset to 0 and would have completed one full PWM duty cycle. With few such cycles, we read the temperatures and calculate and update the PWM values. This is done for all the Peltiers allowing us to use any digital output pin as a PWM pin.

Dead Time: By default, when the above counter variable is set to 0 upon reaching 100, all pins would be set high since each absolute PWM value is more likely to be greater than 0. This would cause all Peltiers to be turned on (heat or cool) causing a high current to be drawn instantaneously to the circuit possibly causing damage to the circuit. To avoid this, we implement a few milisecond



Figure 3.8: PWM Algorithm concept

delay between the PWM cycle starting point for each Peltier element as seen in Figure 3.9. This would result in a step wise increment in the drawn current instead of a instantaneous high current protecting the circuit and its components.



Figure 3.9: Dead time

PID Algorithm : With the completion of few duty cycles the algorithm reads temperatures of all modules. Each time all the readings are done, the controller calculates the proportional (P), integral (I) and derivative (D) terms

for each of the modules using the following algorithm.

$$e = sp - temperature$$

$$P = k_p \times e$$

$$I = I + (k_i \times e \times dt)$$

$$D = k_p \times (e - p_e)/dt$$

$$p_e = e$$

$$(3.1)$$

where, e - error, sp - set point, dt - sampling time (time interval between two samples), P_e -previous error, k_p - proportional constant, k_i - integral constant, k_d - derivative constant.

By changing the value of the set point of a certain Peltier element the pixel can change color to become colorless or regain the original color. For example, if the thermochromic ink with a 24° C to 32° C is used, the set point can be changed to 33° C to make the pixel colorless or 23° C to make the pixel the original thermochromic ink color.

Animation controls : Animation controls are used to program the output animation of each pixel. This programmability defines the animation of each pixel of the display by selectively setting the set points of each pixel to change color based on the application context. For example for a constant animation, firmware can change the set points of each Peltier module in a sequence or for interactive animation, an input from an external sensor (eg.proximity sensor) can be used to trigger the animations. Some experimental results of this animation programmability in implemented prototypes are discussed in Chapter 5.

3.1.1.5 Tuning the PID controller

It is essential to tune the PID controller to achieve the best desired results for the system. Here, our goal was to minimize the rise time and fall time for the controller to achieve high speed temperature change in order to achieve high speed color change of the thermochromic ink. In addition, this process helps us to optimize the power usage of the system where once the required temperature is reached, the system draws only a minimal amount of current to maintain the temperature at the required temperature. These results are discussed in Chapter 4. To tune the PID controller we used a heuristic method named the Ziegler-Nichols method [72]. With this method, we first increase the k_p value until it reaches k_u where the system reaches an oscillating state while having the k_i and k_d values at zero. Once we achieve this state, the k_p , k_i and k_d values are set as follows (p is the oscillation period).

| Controller | \mathbf{k}_p | k _i | k _d |
|------------|----------------|----------------|----------------|
| PID | $0.6k_u$ | $2k_p/P$ | $k_p P/8$ |

Table 3.3: Ziegler-Nichols tuning method for PID controllers

3.1.1.6 Integration

To construct a color changing pixel, the system contains few different elements that need to be carefully put together. The main basic elements of the system are shown in Figure 3.10(a). To integrate the system together, we initially mounted the temperature sensor on the Peltier element using a copper adhesive tape (Figure 3.10(b)). The copper adhesive tape allows efficient heat transfer between the Peltier element, temperature senor and the fabric in that area. The Peltier ele-

3. SYSTEM DESIGN OF THE TEXTILE DISPLAY





(a) Main elements of the system (one Peltier element and temperature sensor connected to the circuit)

(b) Setup of a single pixel of the system

Figure 3.10: Integration of the system

ments are attached to the fabric by a thermally conductive adhesive which allows efficient heat transfer between the fabric and the element (Figure 3.10(b)). We have tested this implementation setup on several different types of fabric ranging from silk to cotton which produce similar results. This is the most common technique that has been utilized for the prototypes discussed in the next chapter.

3.2 Summary

This Chapter presents the implementation details of the textile display system. Here, we have detailed the main elements of the system: thermochromic inks, Semiconductor Peltier elements, implementation of the control system, firmware algorithms with tuning the controller and the integration methodology. Thus, through this Chapter, we intend to identify the basic and key technology elements of the textile display system and that can be customized and refined as per

3.2 Summary

different usage scenarios.

3. SYSTEM DESIGN OF THE TEXTILE DISPLAY

4

Evaluation of the system

In this chapter we focus on the technical results of the system. The technical results were focused to observe the system's performance in terms of the temperature controller, color controllability and power consumption.

4.1 Technical Analysis

The temperature and color results of the system were observed with the use of one of the temperature sensors of the circuit and an external industrial color sensor. As the color changing fabric, a prototype of a wall hanging art that was printed with thermochromic ink was used. The system testing setup is shown in Figure 4.1. The following are the main characteristics of the tested system

• The thermochromic ink used here has an actuation temperature range of 24°C to 32°C. In addition most of the results focus only on single color display. A brief study into a multicolor display is addressed in a later subsection.

4. EVALUATION OF THE SYSTEM



Figure 4.1: Setup of the system for testing using a wall hanging prototype

- The fabric used in this analysis is the common taffeta silk fabric and the ink was screen printed on to the fabric. (The birds have been printed in brown color thermochromic ink on the light blue fabric).
- The Peltier modules used in this case is of 60mmX60mm, 30mmX30mm and 15mmX15mm size. The results have been averaged, since all Peltier elements show similar results for the Temperature and Color Controllability Results. However, we have compared each Peltier module individually for the Power Characteristics Analysis.

It should be noted that all the experiments carried out are focused on the current implementation of the system. That is, the temperature ranges of the system are essentially to match the actuation temperatures of the thermochromic ink that is commonly used in most of our prototypes, thus, approximately between



 20^{0} C to 35^{0} C.

state and back)

Figure 4.2: Color transient response of the system

4.1.1 Temperature controllability

The transient response of the implemented PID controller is shown in Figure 4.2(a). As observed, the rise time of the system is approximately 2s (to reach from ambient temperature of 24° C to 32° C). In addition, the fall time of the system too approximates to 2s which is an important characteristic. This ability of the system to rapidly cool-down the fabric allows the thermochromic ink to rapidly

regain the original color hence allow subtle bidirectional animations on fabric. Figure 4.2(b) indicates the color change during this process.



Figure 4.3: Static temperature response of the system

The curve in Figure 4.3 depicts the steady state errors of the system. As observed here, the temperature controller is able to control the temperature within an accuracy of approximately 2% ($\pm 0.3^{\circ}$ C) for the given temperature range. This is an acceptable indication of the controllability of the temperature and hence the controllability of the color.

4.1.2 Color controllability

Just as Figures 4.2(a) and 4.3 are evidence of the accurate temperature controllability of the system, we conducted experiments to check the actual color controllability of the system. For this purpose we used a KEYENCE(R) CZ-H32 color sensor with its CZ-V21A amplifier. This sensor unit displays the degree of correspondence between the target color calibrated as a reference, and the target color currently being detected. The value read as a result is the reflected light intensity effected by the target color. For our purpose, we calibrated the reference color to be the color of the thermochromic ink. For readability, the values are displayed in a normalized form where 0 is the color of the thermochromic ink and 1 is the color of the fabric.



Figure 4.4: Color and Temperature transient response of the system

Figure 4.2 depicts the color change resulted by the temperature change of the Peltier element. The normalized temperature values of Figure 4.4 indicate 0 as the temperature at which the ink regains its full color, i.e 24° C and 1 as the actuation temperature i.e is 33° C. As expected the temperature curve leads the color curve which is an indication that the color change is triggered by the temperature. The temperature curve settles slightly higher than 1 since the target temperature has been set to slightly above 32° C at 33° C to ensure the color

4. EVALUATION OF THE SYSTEM

change. In addition, once the ink becomes completely colorless it still leaves a small quantity of 'colorless' residue of the ink behind which could be observed upon close inspection. Hence, it could be observed from Figure 4.4 that the color curve settles slightly below 1 (1 is the fabric color).



Figure 4.5: Actual color output against various temperature settings

Figure 4.5 indicates the actuated color of the fabric for the respective temperature settings. This is indicative of the color controllability. It should also be noted this may change across various color or across various manufacturers of the ink.

4.1.3 Multi color display study

As an additional study we conducted an experiment on using several colors as a multicolor display. Thermochromic inks of Red $(15^{0}C)$, Blue $(31^{0}C)$ and Green $(37^{0}C)$ were mixed together in equal quantities, combined with textile binder and screen printed to on a yellow colored fabric. Upon changing the heat applied to this combination of colors, each ink would individually be activated revealing the remaining colors. The resulting color changes are shown in Figure 4.6. Hence upon heating up (increasing the temperature) red would be colorless as red has the lowest actuation temperature. And subsequently blue and green would be actuated ultimately revealing the base fabric color, yellow. One draw back of this method is that when one color is actuated the combination of other colors

are revealed instead of a single color. Additionally, actuating of a color directly is not possible as when the temperature moves up or down across to the desired temperature each color would be actuated in a sequence.



Figure 4.6: Actuation of the multi-color display (a) Red (at 14^{0} C) (b) Blue(at 25^{0} C) (c) Green (at 35^{0} C) (d) Yellow- color of the base fabric (at 37^{0} C)

4.1.4 Power characteristics of the system

Next, we conducted a detailed analysis of the power consumption characteristics of the textile display system. This is of great importance for the future applications in developing this project further. These studies were conducted at a constantly maintained room temperature of 24^{0} C.

Figure 4.7 depicts the power consumption characteristics of the system for 60mmX60mm Peltier module during its steady states (Curves 2 and 3) and during actuation to change from color to colorless and colorless to color states every three seconds (Curve 1). As seen in the Curve 1 the peak power consumptions occur when the transition happens from one state to the other as power is drawn to either heat or cool the fabric. The RMS (root mean square) power consumption over the 10s period for continuous actuation is 21.04W. In addition, it is important to note that once the temperature has reached the set point and in-turn the system has reached the stead state, the power consumption is significantly lower compared to the transient states. This implies the working of the PID controller



Figure 4.7: Power consumption characteristics for switching between 'colored' and 'colorless' states (Curve 1), Steady state Colorless (Curve 2), Steady state Color (Curve 3)

where the power consumptions are optimized between states.

Curve 2 of Figure 4.7 depicts the colorless state at which the temperature of the fabric is maintained at approximately 32^{0} C. The RMS power consumption during this state is 10.51W. The RMS power consumption during the 'color' state (temperature maintained at approximately 24^{0} C) is 6.87W. The reason for the difference of these results are due to the fact that the 'color' state is more closer to the room temperature hence the power required to maintain this temperature (24^{0} C) is lower.

Similarly, the Table 4.1 summarizes the power characteristics for the other Peltier elements (The results have been obtained to maintain the similar transient profile using all Peltier elements)

Figure 4.8 details the different levels of power required for maintenance of

| Peltier | Continuously transient between $24^{\circ}C - 32^{\circ}C$ | At $32^{\circ}C$ | At $24^{\circ}C$ |
|---------------|--|--------------------|------------------|
| 60mmX60mm | 21.04W | $10.51 \mathrm{W}$ | 6.87W |
| 30 mm X 30 mm | 8.43W | 3.24 | 2.65W |
| 15 mm X 15 mm | 4.69W | 1.78W | 1.12W |



 Table 4.1: RMS Power Characteristics of Peltier elements

Figure 4.8: Steady state power consumption

different temperatures. This is a clear indication that if the actuation temperature of the thermochromic ink is closer to the room temperature, the power required is less. In this case the lowest point was recorded at 24^{0} C for all Peltier elements.

4.1.5 Initial prototype test



Figure 4.9: Prototype test of a bird animation

4. EVALUATION OF THE SYSTEM

After finalizing the system a prototype of an animated fabric was implemented as shown in Figure 4.9. Here, two bird patterns printed with thermochromic inks were used with the Peltier elements and the controller. As seen in the picture the system was able to animate the birds in a very calm and subtle way to depict an animation of the bird flying.

4.1.6 Experimenting with different temperature ranges

As we have seen here the temperature controller can actuate the temperature relatively faster than the previous works. As mentioned before, the temperature range was selected based on the off the shelf inks that were used for the experiment. However, to extend this experiment further, we analyse the speed and power characteristics for different temperature ranges. Having this knowledge would be helpful in customizing the thermochromic ink actuation temperature ranges to achieve specific speeds of color changes, and limit power requirements.

To conduct this experiment, we selected a mid point temperature and the two set points for colored and colorless states were set in multiples of 2^oC equally above and below the mid point (For example if the mid point was 25^oC, the first set of set points 23-27^oC, next 21-29^oC, followed by 18-31^oC). Next, we observed the transient and settling times and the power characteristics for each of these system for heating and cooling. Then, we repeated these results for mid point temperatures of 20^oC, 25^oC, 30^oC and 35^oC. Table 4.2 shows the used temperature details. The Peltier modules used in this case were 15mmX15mm only. This was since the main goal of this experiment was to identify the characteristic behavior for different selected temperature ranges. Therefore, through our experience from

| Mid Point | ΔT | Low set point | High set point |
|-----------|------------|---------------|----------------|
| 20 | 4 | 18 | 22 |
| 20 | 8 | 16 | 24 |
| 20 | 12 | 14 | 26 |
| 25 | 4 | 23 | 25 |
| 25 | 8 | 21 | 27 |
| 25 | 12 | 19 | 29 |
| 30 | 4 | 28 | 32 |
| 30 | 8 | 26 | 34 |
| 30 | 12 | 24 | 36 |
| 35 | 4 | 33 | 37 |
| 35 | 8 | 31 | 39 |
| 35 | 12 | 29 | 41 |

the previous results, we can extrapolate these results to other the other Peltier modules.

Table 4.2: Temperatures for temperature range experiment

4.1.6.1 Speed of color change

The Figure 4.10 shows the speeds of transient and settling times. As observed, the transient times are faster for smaller temperature ranges. This is also true for the settling times which are slightly higher than the transient times but settle faster for smaller temperature ranges. In addition, one of the key characteristics that can be observed through this study is that the transient and settling times are similar for same temperature ranges irrespective of the mid point temperature.

4.1.6.2 Power characteristics

The Figure 4.11 shows the power characteristics for power requirements for continuously transient states between the two set points for different temperature ranges. As it can be observed, the required power is higher when the temper-

4. EVALUATION OF THE SYSTEM



Figure 4.10: Transient and Settling times for different temperature ranges

ature difference between the set points are higher. However, the steady state power for each of the temperatures can be inferred from Figure 4.8

4.2 Discussion

A summary of the technical results for the current implementation of the system is as follows

- Speed of temperature control : Approx. 3-4⁰C/per second
- Time taken for color change of inks used in the fabric : Approx. 2s
- Animation speed : Approx 0.7FPS

As seen in this chapter, we present the results as an analysis of the performance of the controller and the resulting color changing capabilities of the fabric. From


Figure 4.11: Power requirements for continuously transient states between two temperatures

these early workings of the system it is evident that a considerably fast color change can be achieved by heating and cooling the fabric at rapid rates. As mentioned this allows an approximately 0.7 frame-per-second animation on the fabric. However the speed could be increased by choosing an ink that has an actuation temperature range closer to the ambient temperature.

However the current system has a few drawbacks such as the high power consumption and the inflexibility of the Peltier elements to be integrated with the fabrics .

4.2.1 Power consumption

The power consumption characteristics show a relatively high power requirement for the system. This is mainly due to the fact that the current Peltier modules are large in size and also due to it being less efficient [25]. However if this technology was to be used in a mobile or a more miniature sized context the current power consumption issues will posit a considerable challenge.

Currently to overcome these issues we discuss the possibility to minimize the power consumption of the system by using smaller size Peltier modules in Chapter 7). In addition, as observed in Figure 4.8 the set points close to room temperatures can minimize the power requirements. Thus, customizing the actuation temperature range to be smaller and closer to room temperature can significantly reduce the power requirements.

4.2.2 Flexibility

As one of our main goals is to make this technology wearable, it is important to preserve the wearability of the fabric. The Peltier modules we use currently are covered using rigid ceramics. This ceramic layer, while providing a protective layer to the Peltier module, presents a rigid interface of the Peltiers making it inflexible. This is a grave issue when considering the usage of fabrics. The fabrics are usually flexible and this main characteristic would be lost if integrated with such inflexible Peltier modules. Thus, in the Chapter 7 we discuss a proposed solution of using miniature Peltier elements to overcome some of these issues.

4.2.3 Heat dissipation

Functionality of a Peltier element is such that when one side heats the other side of the Peltier cools and vice verse. Therefore when cooling the top side of the Peltier , we use heatsinks to remove excess heat from the bottom side Peltier element. This is one of the key disadvantages of the current system. However we discuss the option of using miniature Peltier elements in the future which would help reduce this limitation in Chapter 7

4.3 Summary

This Chapter details the in-depth technical analysis of the system. As such, we discuss the temperature/color controllability of the system, power characteristics of the system and an initial prototype test. In addition, we have conducted a temperature range study which could be beneficial in future applications where the temperature of the thermochromic ink can be customized. Next we discuss the main results of the system and some limitations.

 $\mathbf{5}$

Prototypes and Applications



Figure 5.1: Summary of implemented prototypes

This chapter presents some of the initial work and applications that can use our textile display system. We built a range of prototypes as summarized in Figure 5.1 to explore characteristics such programmability, animateability, and ubiquity of the textile display system. As such, we present some initial prototypes that suite various contexts and situations. Next, we present and evaluate three different applications that have been derived out of the color changing technology.

5.1 Initial Prototypes

Several prototypes were designed and implemented to explore the capabilities of the textile display system. For these prototypes a range of Peltier elements from 60mmX60mm down to 15mmX15mm have been used. The selection of Peltier elements for these prototypes were based on the context and the application of use. I.e., in certain applications larger Peltier elements up to the size of 60mmX60mm were used to actuate whole images as pixels, while, smaller elements were used to formulate single pixels for pixelated displays and improve the flexibility of the textile. The following are some of such application prototypes.

5.1.1 Furniture garments using textile display

As a decorative piece, we initially created a wall hanging painting that would animate a bird on the painting once a person steps closer to it. The bird in the middle is printed with thermochromic ink and two 60mmX60mm modules are attached behind it. Using an infrared proximity sensor, a person's presence is detected and the animation is triggered to change the set point as indicated in Figure 5.2(b). This would make the bird in the middle to appear and disappear in a subtle manner.

Next, we implemented an animated table cloth that which has a subtle animation of a bird flying across the table when activated (Figure 5.3). This work used 60mmX60mm Peltier elements embedded behind each bird as seen in Figure 5.3(a)(c). The Figure 5.3(a)(b) indicates the table cloth when de-activated with all the the birds appearing and Figure 5.3(a)(c) shows the animation in progress. The Figure 5.3(b) shows the programming the set point to display the



(a) Image sequence of an animated wall hanging painting using the textile display system



(b) Programming the set points for the wall painting animation

Figure 5.2: Animated wall painting

animation. As observed, the subtle animation is achieved by carefully starting each Peltier is set to turn on as the Peltier before it is turning off.

Both prototypes used thermochromic inks of 24^{0} C- 32^{0} C actuation temperature range.

5.1.2 Pixelated displays

The Figure 5.16 shows a multicolored pixelated display. This 5X5 pixel display currently shows an animated clock using 30mmX30mm Peltier elements and a multicolor display which uses a combination of green $(37^{\circ}C)$ and red $(15^{\circ}C)$ inks



(a) Animated table runner (a) Animation of the flying bird (b) Table runner switched off displaying all the birds (c) Setup of the table runner



(b) Programming the set points for the table runner animation

Figure 5.3: Table runner system

on a white fabric base.

5.1.3 Wearable displays

Figures 5.5(a) and 5.5(b) depict the time lapsed images of some early versions of wearable applications as a single pixel display and a pixelated display respectively. In the single pixel display, the heart image is animated to turn on and off randomly. The pixelated display depicts various animations such as the hearts moving in circles from the center to the boundary of the display. The



Figure 5.4: Low resolution pixelated display

Figure 5.5(c) indicates few different scenarios we envisioned such as identifying the context and displaying appropriate messages such as "Hi" or smiley faces. However, these prototypes could only be operated for a short time (a span of few minutes) with batteries due to the high power consuming nature of the Peltier. Some of the solutions for this are investigated in the Chapter 7.

5.1.4 Discussion

The prototypes described in the above section discuss some of the early prototypes that uses the color changing textile display. The prototypes range from applicable areas from stationary furniture/decorative pieces to smaller scale wearable/mobile applications. In addition, we showed the possibility of animation of fixed patterns and pixelated displays. By observing the resulting prototypes, it was quite clear as to how this fabric technology can ubiquitously blend with our everyday objects. The wall hanging piece and the table runner are everyday objects such as a regular wall painting or a table cloth. However, with this technology such have become a medium of display, yet subtly blending to the background.

In addition, we presented examples of how the set points can be programmed in order to manipulate the animation of the textile. Thus, the ability to simply program for random animations or animations to be triggered by external sensors



(a) Tshirt with a single wearable animated pixel



(b) Tshirt with a pixelated wearable display



(c) Scenarios of the wearable system

Figure 5.5: Wearable applications of the textile display

indicates the programmability of the textile display system.

5.2 Applications : Merging textile display technology with Byobu

In the previous chapters we introduced a non-emissive color changing fabric technology. This technology, leverages on current trends in ubiquitous and pervasive computing and it incorporates the framework set out by OUIs [27], where the "non-planar displays... actively or passively change shape via analog physical inputs [28]." In the case of the technology, change occurs in the very fabric itself, and in terms of the color of the ink. Thus it enables smooth color changes on the fabric depicting subtle animations on the fabric surface. Leveraging on these 'organic-like' qualities of this technology, we present an interactive Byobu (Japanese room divider) installation that uses textile animation as a mode for interaction.

5.2.1 Byobu

Room dividers or screens known as Byobu were an indispensable piece of furniture in the homes and temples of Japan from the 9th Century [23]. These paneled free standing screens served various purposes from being backdrops during tea ceremony and weddings to racks for clothes and for privacy at homes. Natural landscapes were the most common paintings depicted on these screens, sometimes accompanied with a 'waka' poem. Being paintings, they can only evoke a sense of the passage of time even though nature in its very essence grows and dies continuously in a cycle, reminding man of the temporality of life and existence [20].

Our work explores ways in which boundaries between physical and virtual,

static and dynamic, material and immaterial can be blurred through everyday textile craft artifacts. Here, the fabric is an analog media which combines with the contemporary digital technology [44]. Thus, our technology enables the fabric itself to change the color. Therefore the interaction happens on the actual fabric itself and not with any other material or display that is embedded on it. This is a key property we identify in the merging of this technology and the traditional craft as it helps preserve the integrity of the actual fabric and allows users to interact with the actual fabric itself. This property preserves the organic qualities of the textile and the craft. Therefore, the textile medium is the mode for input and output.

5.2.2 Technology



5.2.2.1 Color changing technology

Figure 5.6: Overall system

The Byobu animates flowers that randomly appear and disappear and three butterflies that are triggered by the interaction. In this prototype we use flowers and butterflies to recreate a sense of nature on to the byobu furniture. Japanese

5.2 Applications : Merging textile display technology with Byobu

Byobu screens are mostly used in home settings which depict beautiful art works of landscapes. In this Byobu installation, we intend to use this same metaphor but enhance the experience by making these landscapes dynamic and interactive. Hence with an animation of various flowers that calmingly appear and disappear on the face of the Byobu screen, we hope to engage the user with the nature's uncertain natural phenomena such as the blossoming of a flower.

The overall color changing system is depicted in Figure 5.6. The system uses the same technology described in the earlier chapter with minor changes (adding copper moulds) to achieve the color changing byobu screen with Peltier modules and thermochromic inks.



Figure 5.7: Peltier elements with copper patterns

The interaction details are discussed in the next section. Each of these patterns are controlled by a single Peltier element each. For this purpose we use 30mmx30mm Peltier elements. Since Peltier elements are square shaped, the patterns of the flowers and butterflies were obtained by 1mm copper moulds attached to each Peltier as shown in Figure 5.7.

To construct each of these Peltier pixels, the system contains few different elements that need to be carefully put together. To integrate the system together, we initially mounted the copper pattern mould onto the Peltier element using



Figure 5.8: Integration of the system

thermally conductive adhesive. This was followed by the temperature sensor on the Peltier element using a copper adhesive tape (Figure 5.8). The copper adhesive tape allows efficient heat transfer between the Peltier element, temperature senor and the fabric in that area. The Peltier elements are attached to the fabric by a thermally conductive adhesive which allows efficient heat transfer between the fabric and the element (Figure 5.8).

5.2.2.2 Interaction system

For this version of the installation, the interactive system is triggered by the proximity of the participant. In the current form, SRF05 Ultrasonic Range sensor, which is attached to the bottom of the Byobu frame is used to detect the proximity of the participant.

The installation interacts with the user when he/she comes within a two meter

range from the installation. This event would trigger an animation of a butterfly flying away from a flower as seen in the sequence of images in Figure 5.14. The animation was implemented by carefully triggering each butterfly to turn on while the previous one fades out, similar to the table cloth animation described in Section 5.1.1. As the controller was able to accurately control the temperatures symmetrically, the timing was hardcoded in to the controller to allow the butterflies to slowly appear and disappear one by one.

5.2.2.3 Integration with Byobu



Figure 5.9: Components of the Byobu system

The main components of the system are as seen in Figure 5.9. A Bybou frame was custom made with two panels with the animations on each panel. Differently arranged Peltier elements and the circuits were attached to three heat dissipation modules which were slotted into the Byobu frame (Figure 5.10(b)). We used these heat dissipation modules since the Byobu installation was meant as an installation intending to run for few hours a day without any over heating problems. As Peltier elements are thermal actuators, they need to dissipate the

excess heat continuously. Therefore these heat dissipation modules were used in a careful manner such that the appearance of the Byobu was not altered from the front face. However we talk about some of the limitations of this implementation in the Section 5.2.4.4.

Next, a decorative fabric was stretched on to cover the front face of the frame with the components attached at the back. As seen in the Figure 5.10(a) the thermochromic ink fabrics were attached to the proper positions such that the Peltier pixels are able to actuate the inks.



Figure 5.10: System integrated with Byobu (a) Front (b) Back

5.2.3 Results

This section details the results of the Byobu installation in two subsections. Firstly, we explain the technical results of the controller of the system. Next the actual output results are discussed.

5.2 Applications : Merging textile display technology with Byobu

5.2.3.1 Controller results

The controller results mainly concerns the speed and controllability of color change of the thermochromic inks. The thermochromic inks that we use for the Byobu work is of 24⁰-32⁰C actuation temperature range. The ink is printed on a yellow color common silk fabric. Therefore when the thermochromic ink is actuated and becomes colorless, the yellow color base fabric would appear. The temperatures measured here are the temperatures on the surface of the copper mould which is heated or cooled by the Peltier element.



Figure 5.11: Transient characteristics (a) Transient response of the system (b) Resulting color change of the fabric

The temperature response curve is as shown in Figure 5.11(a). The resulting



Figure 5.12: Degree of color change at each temperature

color change of the fabric is seen in Figure 5.11(b). The system is able to actuate the temperature with a maximum rate of approximately 1^{0} C per second. The system was also able to accurately control the temperature to the nearest degree celsius within a range of 22⁰C to 35⁰C on the surface of the copper mould and thus achieve the required degree of color change (degree of appearance of the flower) as seen in Figure 5.12.

5.2.3.2 Byobu Installation



Figure 5.13: Byobu installation

The final system looks as in the Figure 5.13. In a normal idling state the system randomly actuates the flowers as shown in Figure 5.14. In the event of a person walking towards the installation it triggers the interaction even where

5.2 Applications : Merging textile display technology with Byobu

a butterfly is shown to be flying away from a flower. This sequence is shown in Figure 5.14.



Figure 5.14: Random flowers and the butterfly animation triggered by the interaction event (butterflies are in the circles)

5.2.4 Discussion

Here we discuss the results in detail. Firstly the speed of color change is discussed to understand why the current speed was set. Next, we discuss the cultural implications of this work and how Byobu merges the culture and technology. In addition, as we have not yet conducted a formal user study, we discuss the demonstrations of the Byobu installation itself and interesting feedback from some participants which is important in understanding the results of our attempt. Finally we discuss some of the limitations of the results and methods and directions to improve such.

5.2.4.1 Speed of color change

The actuation rate of 1^oC per second is a relatively lower speed in comparison to our previous studies with Peltier elements. There are few reasons behind this rate.

Firstly, Chapter 4, we observed a rate of $3-4^{\circ}$ C per second rate of temperature change [56]. But, with the Byobu installation, since we use a copper mould to

achieve various patterns, the rate is slowed down due to the copper thickness in comparison to the temperature change at the surface of the Peltier itself. Hence, by placing the temperature sensor on the copper mould itself, the rate of change of the temperature is maintained at a constant.

Secondly, as this work is meant as work that combines cultural tradition with technology, we deliberately made the color change slower. This was done with the intention of invoking a calming feeling within the user and yet engage with the fusion of technology and tradition. In addition, by actually slowing down the speed of color change we intended to let the observers or users spend more time with the installation and thereby spend time with this age old craft [76].

5.2.4.2 Cultural implications

The color changing textile technology, is used to animate a byobu screen which frees the landscape paintings on textiles from this static form to one that is dynamic, animated and interactive. With the animation of the byobu screen, the landscapes can now move, change and grow to once again depict the passage of time and temporality of nature. The integration of this traditional byobu screen craft with cutting edge technology allows the participants to experience what otherwise would be absent in these screens - the movements and passing of time one experiences and sees in nature. In addition, the participants can interact with the screen and hence become a main part of what was once a static traditional piece of art. The byobu installation attempts to seamlessly integrate ubiquitous technology into everyday decorum of a traditional Japanese household without interrupting the lifestyle that the traditional art form represents [70].

Our work looks at ways in which traditional textile crafts in Asia can recreate

5.2 Applications : Merging textile display technology with Byobu

itself in the Digital Age to ensure its survival and still remain true to itself as a craft [69]. The room divider, a panel that creates a division in a space, has now become a canvas to blur the division between the old and new, the static and dynamic, the physical and virtual, craft and technology, the material and immaterial.

The byobu work is intended to be installed in a space such as a home. Without initiating the technology, byobu screen exists as an aesthetically pleasing example of traditionally painted, silkscreen art. It functions as any other byobu would, in the sense that it can be used to divide and isolate a space, as well as provide decorum and decoration.

When the technology is initiated, the byobu becomes an animated display device that can sense the presence of dwellers in the space. As a user approaches the byobu screen, possibly to admire the fine and detailed craftsmanship, the system senses the presence of the user. It then begins to animate the motifs painted on the surface in an unobtrusive way. Flowers painted on the silk begin to bloom. Birds reveal themselves and fly across the vista.

Possibly without knowing but apparent when a user looks carefully, the composition found on the byobu screen reconfigures, providing a new decor for the room it is present in. This slow interaction is ambient in nature, and reflects the purpose intended by the traditional practitioners of this art form centuries ago. In an accelerating world, the byobu installation aims to slow life down just a little, so as to facilitate appreciation of one's surroundings [8, 76].

5.2.4.3 Byobu installation exhibit

Amongst few different demonstrations, the Byobu installation was an exhibit at the Ars Electronica Festival 2010 in Linz, Austria [57]. We presented 'AmbiKraf - Breathing life into textiles' as an installation in the 'Future Factory' category. The name 'AmbiKraf' illustrates the merging of 'ambi' - an ambient technology with 'kraf' - Malay word for traditional craft. Here, with the color changing technology we showcased how the future technology can 'repair' the traditional arts and crafts of textiles by merging those age old traditions with the future technology. In addition to the system itself, we added more decorative elements such as a tatami mats, bamboo stick decor, etc. to enhance the engagement of the person with the installation.



Figure 5.15: AmbiKraf Byobu at the Ars Electronica 2010

At the Ars Electronica Festival we had approximately 200 visitors over four days of the exhibition. They interacted with the system for approximately 10 minutes on average. As we could not conduct a formal user study, we took this opportunity to observe 12 of the above visitors to observe their interactions, and behavior with regards to the system. We also interacted with some of them to get their feedback and opinions on the system. The notes from this informal study helped us gain many important insights as follows.

- Subtlety of technology : About 11 of the visitors agreed that the technology was not a glaring add-on but seamlessly merged with the craft. One participant mentioned, "I like how the installation does not show any obvious technology [such as lights, etc.] when looked at from the front".
- Merging technology and textile art : About 5 of the participants perceived the technology to be as simple enough to easily be accepted by traditional craft makers. One participant added "I like how the idea of the technology is simple [heating and cooling of heat sensitive inks] such that textile crafts can easily adopt it".

However, there were three visitors who considered the technology to be detrimental to the tradition. Furthermore, one of them did not agree to our concept of repairing the dying traditional arts with technology as he felt that it's still the technology that we are presenting. This was an important observation since the purpose of our technology was not clear to these participants. Through further discussions, we understood that he felt that the traditional crafters would still find the technology to be rather daunting and further from their expertise. This motivated us to work with more actual users to enhance our work into developing a form of a toolkit, if possible plug-and-play style, such that it could be easily integrated with textiles, especially by the practitioners of the textile crafts.

• Installation observation : As a result of the subtlety of the intervention, the installation was missed by many visitors. We observed approximately 14

more visitors who missed our installation. In our later interviews we found out that some of them thought the installation was not working. Thus, the very effect that we wanted to create of letting people stand for a while and observe the art work also made it loose attention. This motivated us to make the interactions more apparent or obvious, and finding out the ways that a visitor could realize that purpose and the interactions of the installation.

• *Participant behavior observation* : The intervention had the potential to change users' behaviors by forcing them to slow down enough to see the animations, demonstrating the importance of enhancing the cultural aspects of the craft in a delicate way.

The above observations helped us gain important characteristics in identifying the user's behaviors and interactions. Thus, in our future works, we plan to conduct a formal user study with more participants. This study would have to be placed in a living room environment as it is supposed to and conduct a proper user evaluation methodology. This would help us gain more extensive knowledge of the user's reactance to the system and improve on those findings.

5.2.4.4 Limitations

Currently, as the first prototype of AmbiKraf Byobu, there are few limitations that we need to address in the future work in this project and the process of implementation.

One of the key limitations of the technical aspects of AmbiKraf is the power consumption. Currently, as we use 30mmx30mm Peltiers, the power consumption

5.2 Applications : Merging textile display technology with Byobu

is higher. In addition, due to the use of the copper moulds, there is a loss in the efficiency of the heat transfer between the thermochromic ink fabric and the Peltier element. Therefore we are looking into using miniature Peltier modules (discussed in Chapter 7) which are higher in efficiency in comparison to Peltier modules of 30mmx30mm. This would reduce the power requirement and also increase the heat transfer efficiency as they can be arranged in different formations without the use of a copper mould.

Another one of the main limitations of this installation is that the technology, still in its early stages is rather bulky. This is mainly due to the current Peltier elements which require large heat dissipation modules. Therefore the integration of the technology is obvious at the back of the screen as seen in Figure 5.10(b). However, although as an initial prototype AmbiKraf Byobu was quite successful in merging technology with traditional byobu art, we need to radically simplify and miniaturize the technology to allow a seamless integration with such traditional art works. For this purpose too, we are looking at working with miniature Peltier modules in the next Chapter.

5.2.5 Potential applications

The AmbiKraf Byobu installation could be meant as a decorative furniture installation that can be integrated into environments ubiquitously. Even though the current implementation and interaction scenario simply demonstrates the idea of AmbiKraf Byobu, it can be extended to display many other patterns, animations etc. with similar other interaction scenarios. This would allow this piece of furniture to be an interactive item in our background that responds to various

conditions or states, moods, etc. of the user.

In addition, without limiting to byobu, it can be extended to other household items and even wall papers. Such an interactive wall paper in a room which changes according to a person's mood, context (party, gathering, relaxing, etc.) could be a great ambient display.

AmbiKraf Byobu was a first step in our work to attempt to merge traditional textile crafts and technology. However without limiting to byobu, we intend to expand this circle by merging with crafts such as those from Asian countries which still have rich traditional and cultural connections with textiles. Currently we are looking at the popular Sri Lankan/Indonesian batik or Japanese Shibori as other forms of textile crafts that could be influenced with the AmbiKraf platform. The integration of such technologies with traditional textile techniques once again redefines craft itself. Craft can now become dynamic (patterns are no longer static and timeless), interactive and possibly even evolving into a new kind of craft in itself. These crafts give us numerous layers of elements to play with and expand our translation of the applications of AmbiKraf.

5.3 Applications : dMarkers : Ubiquitous dynamic makers for Augmented Reality

In this Section we try to explore the applicability of our technology in yet another field. We try to combine the display system with the Augmented Reality field to combine and develop novel dynamic markers. In addition, this attempt also demonstrates the applicability of this technology on materials such as paper without limiting to textiles.

5.3.1 Introduction

Augmented Reality (AR), 2D Barcode, etc. are becoming powerful technologies that surround us in the world today. Many such technologies are used in various fields to present more information, enhance interactivity, experience, etc. One common feature that most such technologies have is the use of a marker/tag which is recognized through the use of a camera. Technologies for such recognition and processing of these markers have become more and more powerful and even have moved onto mobile devices such as smartphones [54]. As these devices get smaller but more powerful, users today are able to install these complex programs and carry them around making the Augmented Reality technologies move towards ubiquity [32, 55].

However, these AR technologies do posses their own limitations. Currently one of the main limitations is the use of a distinctive marker which is generally recognized through the AR application. Such markers need to be embedded distinctively in the environment. To overcome this issue, much research has been

focused on new markerless technologies such as natural feature tracking [51]. However these technologies are still maturing towards robustness and so far are not used as commonly as AR marker technologies. The other main issue is that these markers could represent only one pattern or image thus making it only as a single input. However there are some instances where more than a single marker may be required for dynamic content or more inputs [46, 79]. Thus in most cases many different markers are used even though they may not be used simultaneously.

Hence moving beyong this point, we introduce "dMarkers" or dynamic markers as a new interaction channel to the framework of the AR technologies. Our motivation here is to explore the feasibility of using ubiquitous dynamic markers or markers that can change (based on various stiumuli) to enhance the experience of using Augmented Reality, 2D barcode or QR code technologies. Thus we attempt to use traditional paper based marker itself as the dynamic marker. So far, in almost all applications that use such technologies the markers that are used are of fixed shapes. Therefore, few different markers are used in many situations to identify different inputs. With our current attempt we focus moving from this point to introduce dynamicity to the marker in a ubiquitous manner. As a proof of concept for the initial phase, we use dMarkers for QR codes. In addition, we present one possible application for an early work of an Augment Reality based marker. Hence with this work, we aim to make a dynamic QR tags and discuss its results and limitations. From thereon we discuss how such dynamicity on a marker could enhance the interaction experience for AR technologies through useful scenarios.

To implement the dynamic marker we use the technology we discussed in the

previous Chapter. The main reason to use this technology is due to its ability to change the color of the material (fabric, paper) itself. In addition, this also gives the marker a degree of ubiquity to be embedded directly into the texture of the fabrics or the paper. That is, when the thermochromic ink that is screen printed or simply printed on to a material such as paper or fabric is thermally actuated, it changes the pattern or the color of the material itself. Therefore the interactions takes place with the actual material (fabric) and not with any new or different embedded display module. Hence, we use this non-emissive technology which does not emit any light and is preferred for our purpose as it would be similar to a real marker.

5.3.2 Technology

We use the previously discussed thermochromic ink and Peltier technologies for this work. We chose this method due to its relatively fast animateability of the medium. This is an important characteristic that allows the marker to change in a fast manner.

5.3.2.1 Display arrangement for the dMarker system

As mentioned before, we use a QR code application as a proof of concept for our dMarkers system. For this purpose we use a QR Version 1, 21x21 pixel arrangement for the display.

For this purpose, we take a range of Peltier elements and arrange them in a matrix format such as a pixelated display(Figure 5.16). For initial prototyping we use 10mmx10mm Peltier elements in a 21x21 pixel arrangement due to the ease of implementation. Therefore, the current QR tag is approximately 21cmx21cm



Figure 5.16: Arrangement of Peltier elements in a matrix for dynamic QR/AR applications (each Peltier with the thermally conductive adhesive tape on top)

but can be made much smaller in our future works (much smaller Peltier elements can be utilized for this purpose which we will discuss later in the next Chapter). Each pixel (Peltier element) in this arrangement is individually controlled which can display the color or colorless states. Colored state would denote a black pixel and a colorless state would denote a white pixel analogous to the QR code format. This way we can achieve the format of a QR code through this pixelated display.

5.3.2.2 Detection

Most current QR code applications are such that they are used ubiquitously with handheld devices to read the code. Therefore, at this initial phase, we used a third party application on an 'HTC Desire' [30] phone for the detection of the dMarker QR code. The application is named 'QR Droid' [4] and is downloadable via the Android Market [1].

5.3.3 Results

This section details the results in two sub sections. Firstly we present some results of the color changing technology through the analysis of the color change of a single pixel. Next we present the details of the dMarker system which combines a series of such color changing pixels.

5.3.3.1 Results of a single color changing pixel



Figure 5.17: Sequence of color change on a paper based material

The system was able to actuate the ink to the colorless state and do the reverse in approximately 1s each. Here, we used Black ink actuated at 31^{0} C as the thermochromic ink on white color paper and common taffeta silk fabric. The results for both materials were similar with no significant differences between the color change speed. The color change for the fabric is shown in Figure 5.17.

5.3.3.2 dMarker system results

The testing was carried out in two phases for the paper and fabric materials. The first testing was carried out on a white A3 size paper surface where the thermochromic ink was screen printed on the whole front face of the paper. Next, we tested the same method on white fabric as the base. Here too the thermochromic ink was screen printed on to the fabric. In both cases the Peltier pixel system integrated behind the fabric. The testing was carried out by actuating the dMarker



Figure 5.18: Detecting the dMarker QR tag with the QR application

system to actuate various phases such as "dMarkers", "Hello World", etc. Upon actuation, the HTC Desire smartphone with the QRDroid application was used to detect the pattern displayed on the paper/fabric surface (Figure 5.18).

The results for the two surfaces are as follows (Paper: Figure 5.20 Fabric: Figure 5.19). These were actuated to display various informations such as "dMarkers", "hello world", etc. Figure 5.19 and Figure 5.20 display instances of each of these. The Figures 5.19, 5.20 and 5.22 are readable through a QR reader.

5.3.4 Discussion

The key aspect of the color changing technology is its ability to make a contents on a surface of different materials dynamic in nature. The only requirement to successfully implement this technology is for the surface to be relatively good enough for heat conduction. With the current implementation, we tested the system for paper and fabric materials. In the next subsections we discuss the

5.3 Applications : dMarkers : Ubiquitous dynamic makers for Augmented Reality



Figure 5.19: Testing the system on fabric materials (a) Without actuation (b) Actuated system

results obtained and some of the key limitations of the system.

5.3.4.1 Results discussion

For the using of Black inks with white fabric, it was observed that comparatively, the recognizability of the markers were higher for the paper based markers. The texture of the fabric surface, and sometimes the unequal heat distribution often requires the QR reader to be readjusted a few times before accurately reading the marker. In comparison, the paper material output a sharper pixel with clearer pixels. However, out of about 15 trials the longest time taken for the fabric based QR marker was approximately 2 seconds. The paper based marker was detected almost immediately in all cases.

This indicates that both materials are acceptably usable for the dMarkers QR codes. However, the paper material would be the ideal solution. This would be important in the future works where we try to embed these technologies more ubiquitously into our sorroundings.



Figure 5.20: Testing the system on paper materials (a) Without actuation (b) Actuated system

5.3.4.2 Limitations

• Blurred Pixels

One of the key issues of using this technology is that the edges of each pixel are not perfect edges. As seen in Figure 5.21, the edges of the pixels are slightly blurred which may result in slight errors in the reading of the code. However, with the QR code application, the detection algorithms are robust enough for detecting the pixel pattern. With the testing on the current implementation, the edges of the pixels were not blurred so much that it prevented detection. However, as we intend to implement dMarkers for Augmented Reality Markers, the sharpness of the edges should be improved further. To address this issue we are considering experimenting with the use of different materials as the base with a combination of proper actuation temperature of the inks. That is, since the blurring of the edges is caused by the heat conducting across the the base material to closer regions 5.3 Applications : dMarkers : Ubiquitous dynamic makers for Augmented Reality



Figure 5.21: Blurring of the edge of a pixel

and actuating thermochromic inks of those regions. Therefore if we use a less thermally conductive material with a thermochromic inks with less actuation temperature, the heat conduction could be reduced to a certain extent.

• Color

Another main limitation of this technology is the sharpness of the color. In some occasions, due to the ambient temperature, the color of the black pixel varies to a lighter shade. I.e. if the actuation temperature of the thermochromic ink is about 25° C, at a room temperature of 24° C the ink may be slightly actuated resulting in a lighter shade of black. To overcome this limitation, we are looking at two methods. Firstly is to simply use a thermochromic ink which is of higher actuation temperature such that it is not close enough to the room temperature. Secondly is to pre-process the



Figure 5.22: Converting the image to complete black and white image (a) Before conversion (b)After conversion

picture and convert to a black and white image before the QR detection algorithm. The Figure 5.22 depicts the conversion of the image with a simple algorithm. However, this work is still at the initial stages with the main aim of integrating with Augmented Reality Markers. With the current algorithm upon conversion, the image can be detected almost immediately with a QR reader. This would also enable the dMarkers to use colored thermchromic inks as shown in Figure 5.23. In Figure 5.23 experiment, we used another thermochromic ink screen printed fabric that was used in another project to test the color detection. Upon fine tuning some values in our algorithm, we were able to produce a black and white image that was detectable. However, this was not done with the camera, but with static images and thus has to be tested further more to improve the robustness.
5.3 Applications : dMarkers : Ubiquitous dynamic makers for Augmented Reality



Figure 5.23: Converting a colored image to complete black and white image (a) Without actuation (b) Actuated system

5.3.5 Potential applications

5.3.5.1 dMarkers for QR codes

One of the key limitations of QR codes is that it can display only a single set of information per tag. Therefore by introducing dMarkers we can represent more information (given the limitation of the QR tag size) by changing the QR pattern as the user reads through it. This might be useful in cases such as to display more useful information such as names, weblinks, etc. using just a single tag. In addition, with the advancement of technology, we hope we can present this technology as an affordable widget with connectivity to Internet. In such case the information can be constantly updated or more information can be presented remotely through the connected QR tag. This would enable offline users to still grab the same amount of information through the actual dynamic information presented to users.

Figure 5.24 demonstrates this application concept being used with one of our

5. PROTOTYPES AND APPLICATIONS



Figure 5.24: dMarkers used to present more information about the project

projects. In our lab, we have set up this dMarker next to one of our project to display "Welcome", "to our lab" in two frames with each frame displayed for five seconds. Due to the limitation of the size and resolution of the current implementation we cannot display much information such as the website address. However, in our future version as we make the tag smaller we intend to have a higher resolution allowing to display more information about the project.

5.3.5.2 dMarkers for Augmented Reality

In addition to representing more information on dMarkers for QR codes, we intend to extend this technology to Augmented Reality Markers. This enable dynamic markers for Augmented Reality applications. Currently, the main limitation is the too much blurring of edges for detection of the marker. We have done initial testing using the ARToolKit [2] but has not yet yielded satisfactory results. In addition, since we use squared Peltier elements as the pixels, it could not represent sharp rounded images as the pictures of some markers contain. Hence we intend to use a square pixel based martix as the marker similar to QR tags and explore its capability and usability in Augmented Reality environments and applications.

• Applications for dMarkers in AR

Integrating dMarkers with AR could present various new avenues for research and applications. One of the key advantages of dMarkers is that, the pattern of the marker can be linked to various external stimuli. Even though this feature has not been implemented yet, it is easily implementable depending on the type of input required. Having such a capability would open another channel for interaction between the AR application and the marker.

For example, there are many AR classroom learning tools that have been developed in the recent past [42, 50, 60]. Most of these applications are in the form of pop up books where the markers printed on an actual book is used as the input to the AR application. If such a system combined with dMarkers is used in a classroom a teacher may be able to control various information on the same page of the book for each student. This would allow each student to use the same AR application without any customization for the data to be presented.

• Using colored dMarkers

In the future, we also intend to explore the feasibility of using color with AR markers. Currently black and white markers are used due to its robustness in various conditions such as lighting. Using colored markers would present

5. PROTOTYPES AND APPLICATIONS

a grave challenge but could be possible in the future when considering the progress being made in fields such as natural feature tracking. If such color markers becomes a reality, this technology of dMarkers would be an ideal candidate for various scenarios. For example the colored dMarkers could be 'stealthliy' embedded into various artifacts and dynamically be triggered to reveal themselves upon user presence. Such would prevent the requirement to attach distinctive markers into these artifacts and the AR applications can be used in a more ubiquitous manner.

• Clothes

One of our main goals for the immediate future is to make this color changing system wearable. Currently we are working on a few wearable prototypes that use this color changing technology. Making this system wearable presents us a great deal of challenges. Low power consumption for mobility and comfort of the wearer are two key factors that need to be radically addressed during this process. Hence some of our early prototypes are focusing on using miniature Peltier (Chapter 7) modules. This provides a great deal of improvement in the flexibility of the fabric but not satisfactorily acceptable. However, as the number of Peltier modules increase, the thickness of the required conductive yarn also would increase necessitating to arrive at a compromise of technology. In addition, special attention should be given to insulating the system from the wearer. Choosing suitable actuation temperature of the inks is a key factor in this process while also making sure that the body heat of the wearer does not effect the display. If these challenges are overcome in the future, we envision that such technologies be used in various fields ranging from animated pattern displaying clothing to military camouflaging (the military uniform automatically camouflaging according to the sorroundings). In addition, the dynamic QR/AR concept could be combined with this wearable concept to create interesting platform for interaction on our clothes!

5.4 Applications : A dynamic AR marker for a paper based temperature sensor

In this section we describe a new type of paper based temperature sensor that is derived out of the previously discussed dMarker technology. As a proof of concept, this section presents the initial work, the development of a paper based temperature sensor using dynamic AR markers. For situations where a device temperature needs to be measured through a computer, we envision an application where we use this dynamic marker as a temperature sensor. Thus, in most cases, this method will replace complex temperature sensing circuitry with a simple paper based sensor and a camera. In addition, it could also be a simple piece of paper that you could carry in your wallet or bag as a mobile temperature sensor by simply reading it with your smart phone.

One of the closely related works to this work is the use of thermal markers used in a medical related application [14]. This work uses the difference between the body temperature and reflective marker read by a thermal camera to identify persons. However, in this section we focus more on the change of the marker due to the temperature. Thus we present the paper based temperature sensor.

5.4.1 Method

As our concept, we look at a modified ARToolkit [2] marker as a temperature sensor as in Figure 5.25(a). In this case, as shown in the example Figures 5.25, inks with different actuation temperatures are printed in the form of a AR marker with each pixel being a different temperature inks (or groups of pixels strategically



Figure 5.25: Example AR marker for temperature sensing (Red marking are the actuation temperatures of each pixel and would not appear in the marker) (a) Marker at temperatures below 25^{0} C, (b)Marker at temperatures between 25^{0} C and 35^{0} C, (C)Marker at temperatures between 35^{0} C and 45^{0} C, (d) Marker at temperatures above 45^{0} C

placed being same ink). As the temperature increases each pixel would become colorless as seen in Figures 5.25(b),(c),(d). With more pixels with different actuation temperatures, we could achieve a higher resolution for the temperature.

Once this tag is placed on the device we require to measure the temperature, the relevant pixels will disappear and the tag will reveal the current temperature of the device. Then a simple web camera with an AR application could read the temperature off the AR maker.

For this initial version, in addition to a simple OpenCV AR algorithm for the marker detection, we implemented a basic AR application for the temperature detection. Thus upon detection of the marker, the application displays the range of the temperature on to the display (Figure 5.26).

5.4.2 Results

Figure 5.27 depicts the initially implemented dynamic marker with two color changing pixels that disappear at 24° C and 31° C. As the temperature increases the marker morphs into different markers. Figure 5.28 indicates the first version



Figure 5.26: Measuring and displaying the temperatures



Figure 5.27: Thermochromic ink pixels disappearing as the temperature increases

5.4 Applications : A dynamic AR marker for a paper based temperature sensor



Figure 5.28: Detecting different markers at different temperatures



Figure 5.29: Measuring the temperature of a 3D printer

of the detection algorithm. Here, different objects are displayed for each of the different markers.

Example application is as in Figure 5.29 and Figure 5.30. Here, we attached the marker to a 3D printer during its idle time. Currently the detection shows the temperature to be between 35° C to 45° C (Actual temperature was 37° C). In the second application we attached the marker to a server machine which displays the temperature as 20° C to 35° C. These readings can be improved further by adding more pixels with thermochromic inks of different actuation temperature.

As the results indicate, as the inks have a gradual change over about 2^{0} C, the reading is not accurate during the margins of the ink actuation tempera-

5. PROTOTYPES AND APPLICATIONS



Figure 5.30: Measuring the temperature of a server

tures. However, as mentioned before the use of inks with customized actuation temperatures would increase this accuracy.

5.4.3 Discussion

As observed, this temperature sensor gives fairly easy reading of the temperature. However, the current implementation is limited in its range and resolution due to the use of off the shelf thermochromic inks. The actuation temperature of thermochromic inks are customizable. Hence, based on the application, this temperature sensor can be extended in its range and resolution to get a more accurate temperature reading. Thus, this marker has the potential to be applied anywhere in a very ambient manner.

5.4.3.1 Limitations

However, there are some key limitations to this technology. First is, as this technology uses, AR methods, lighting, and clear vision should be available for proper reading of the marker. In addition, in some occasions, if the temperature is such that, some of the pixels are only slightly actuated, it may result in incorrect readings. For this purpose, the actuation temperatures must be fine tuned. In addition, a flat surface is preferred for this marker to be read accurately and robustly. However, the use of QR (Quick Response) codes, can enhance the robustness of the detection of the marker where the pixels of the QR code would be printed in thermochromic inks to actuate based on varying temperatures.

5.4.3.2 Potential applications

The simplicity and the ease of use this temperature sensor holds a key possibility to apply this technology to many fields of application. One of the earliest possible uses is the personal uses, where as mentioned earlier, the users can carry this temperature sensor in their wallets or bags just as a piece of paper. Thus upon requirement the temperature can be easily read using a smart phone instantly.

In addition, similar to QR codes on various products, the marker can be also integrated on to temperature sensitive products. Thus by simply placing the marker on the product, the users can read the temperature of the marker. To increase the robustness of this application on products, we are exploring the use of QR codes instead of AR markers for this purpose. In addition, this would help the use of widely available third party applications to read the dynamic QR codes.

The ability to use this temperature sensor as an inexpensive 'wireless' sensor could be useful in various industrial applications. In particular cases where the use of isolation chambers, etc. are required, such a sensor can easily replace messy or expensive wiring and temperature sensing equipment to simply use this sensor with a web-camera. Thus in similar applications, this type of paper based sensor could be useful as an inexpensive and simpler alternative.

5.5 Discussion

This chapter presents some of the initial prototypes and a few applications that were implemented using the textile display system. The main motivation behind these works were to identify the applicability of the textile display system in the real world. As observed we present some key points identified with the system.

Material: The system was implemented in two main types of materials, textiles and paper. These materials are two of the widely used materials in everyday scenarios. These materials can be easily used in such applications due to thermochromic inks' ability to be screen printed onto textiles or papers. As such, any material that can withstand thermochromic inks, and have enough thermal conductivity can be converted to a non-emissive display.

Programmability: As illustrated in the initial prototypes, the system can be customized to display many different forms of animations. However, considering the current limitation of approximately 0.7FPS frame rate, the system can display subtle and ambient animations on many different materials or surfaces as mentioned above.

Ubiquity: Similarly, the usability of widely used materials such as paper or textiles makes the system suitable for a wide range of daily objects such as furniture, wall papers, calendars, etc. One of the main characteristics of the system, non-emissivity, would enable merging of the technology and material seamlessly.

Wide area of application : Combining the summary of above results, it is evident that the system can be used in many different areas of applications. For example we illustrated the merging of this technology from merging with

traditional crafts to enhancing Augmented Reality applications to fabricating a new type of temperature sensor.

Thus, as the above points indicate the technology as a great amount of potential for application in the real world. However, some key limitations such as the power consumption issues and flexibility issues exist for which we will discuss solutions in Chapter 7.

5.6 Summary

This Chapter presents the prototypes and applications that were implemented as a part of this study. As such, we present a wide range of initial prototypes such as furniture related displays, pixelated displays and wearable display, that discusses the applicability of the prototypes in our environment. Next we discuss the applicability of the technology in a wide range of application areas such as merging with textile craft, augmented reality and sensor fabrication. Thus, through all these prototypes we have identified the applicability of the ubiquity of this work in different contexts and different materials such as paper (without limiting to textile).

5. PROTOTYPES AND APPLICATIONS

6

Exploring a temperature based Input system for the display

Through various demonstrations of our work to the public, we observed how the users interacted directly with the textile display. That is, in many cases the users, especially children, were seen to curiously touch the animating pixels on the fabric expecting some form of a reaction. In addition, in many of the discussions we had with the users, they indicated how they might prefer to have such interaction with the system that could be seen in the form of a drawing board on textile, etc. Thus, we wanted to explore integrating a touch sensing mechanism with the system. However, a new sensing layer would ideally have to be placed directly behind the the fabric on top of the Peltier element to detect touches efficiently (Figure 6.1). But it would be problematic as adding a new sensing layer (such as capacitive or resistive sensor) between the Peltier element and the textile layer could be an issue as it would interrupt the efficient heat flow effecting the performance of the display system. In addition, the changing

temperatures could effect the sensor's characteristics continuously. Thus, in this chapter we explore the making of an interactive textile display based on our non-light-emissive textile display technology.



Figure 6.1: System setup of a single Peltier pixel

6.1 Temperature based touch sensor

Including our work described above, most thermochromic ink textile display systems accompany temperature control systems since thermochromic inks are actuated based on temperature. However, as seen in most of the recent thermochromic ink related works, the textile display is not directly interactive. I.e., the technology functions only as a display which may be programmed animations, or is passively interactive through external triggers such as body heat [38]. Therefore this section explores the implementation of a temperature based touch sensor based on our existing technologies of thermochromic inks and Peltier semiconductor elements. The main motivation here is to have the display and the sensing through the same textile interface similar to a touch screen. To achieve this functionality, we recognize touch input by analysing temperature variations and conduct a transient analysis on such variations to detect the touch. This way, we can modify existing temperature control systems for thermochromic ink based textile displays to make them touch sensitive for interactivity without the use of external touch sensors such as pressure sensors allowing the sensing and the display through the same textile interface.

6.2 System Description

We use the same technology described in Chapter 3 for the textile display. Peltier semiconductors (30mmX30mm) are used, as it allows rapid temperature changes [56] which is suitable for our work. The Peltier semiconductors' ability to actuate within a wide range of temperatures is another main reason for its use. Due to the temperature sensitive nature of this work, we evaluate our work with a temperature range from 16^oC to 44^oC. We used black color thermochromic inks of actuation temperatures 24^oC-32^oC for our experiments and prototypes (when heated beyond the actuation temperature the ink changes color and regains the original color when cooled). Double-sided copper adhesive tapes are used to attach surfaces and components on to the Peltier element for optimal heat transfer. The temperature of the Peltier elements is controlled by a closed loop PID (proportional, integral, derivative) controller. A temperature sensor placed on each Peltier pixel gives a feedback of the temperature to the controller.

6.2.1 Touch Sensing Principle

Touch sensing is achieved by making use of this PID temperature controller. Closed loop PID temperature controllers have the ability to achieve and main-



Figure 6.2: Overall operation principle (SP-set point, T-Temperature, t-time)

tain a desired temperature with relatively high accuracy. Thus, once the system reaches this steady state, it would maintain the temperature within a certain threshold unless effected by an external thermal source. This external source can be considered as an impulse input to the system. As a result to this 'impulse', it would once again adjust itself to reach the steady state after a certain time. In this work, we use this principle where we consider the finger to be an external temperature source. Figure 6.2 shows this principle where a steady state temperature is affected by an external source (finger).

Thus, as indicated in Figure 6.2 the touching of a temperature controlled surface could induce a temperature change on the surface due to the difference between the temperature of the finger and the maintained temperature (set point). Therefore, by monitoring such impulsive changes in the temperature, it is possible to sense the touch on the surface of the textile display.

The system monitors for touch inputs at the steady state where the temperature is maintained at the set point (state 'b' of Figure 6.2). Thus, the controller identifies the steady state using the following observations.

- In the transient state, $\left|\frac{dT}{dt}\right|$ is (significantly) greater than zero, or, at the peaks/valleys the rate could be zero (Figure 6.2).
- At peaks/valleys, the difference between set temperature and the current temperature is significant.
- Therefore, at steady state, $\left|\frac{dT}{dt}\right|$ is closer to zero or less than $R_{threshold}$ within the $T_{threshold}$

Thus, the algorithm to detect the steady state can be summarised as,

$$if\{\left(\left|\frac{dT}{dt}\right| < R_{threshold}\right) \text{ and } \left(|T - SP| < T_{threshold}\right)\}$$

then, state = 'steady state' (6.1)

else, state = `transient state'

where T - temperature, t- time, SP - desired temperature set point, $T_{threshold}$ - maximum steady state error, $R_{threshold}$ - minimum temperature change rate to detect the touch.

 $T_{threshold}$ value should be small enough such that the temperature change due to a touch can exceed this threshold value. In addition, it should be large enough

to allow a quicker settling time into steady state to allow a faster refresh rate for the detection. Once the condition in equation (6.2) is satisfied, the system can move to the detection mode to detect the touch.

Hence, the presence of an external source can be detected in the steady state (Figure 6.2), where, when the touch occurs, temperature change rate is higher than $R_{threshold}$. I.e.,

$$if\{(state = `steady') and (\left|\frac{dT}{dt}\right|_c > R_{threshold})\}$$

then, touched = `true' (6.2)

else, touched = `false'

where c is the touched state.

Thus, by implementing this condition in the firmware, we can achieve a low fidelity touch sensor with a low refresh rate without any modifications to the hardware.

6.2.2 Firmware

The main controller algorithm contains two main components, PID controller and the touch detection mechanism. Figure 6.3 depicts the firmware algorithm of the controller.

The controller, if not already in the 'steady state', seeks for the condition in equation (6.2) to be satisfied to enter into the detection ready mode (steady state). Once this condition is satisfied, the controller moves into the detection mode while running the PID controller. At the detection mode it continuously scans



Figure 6.3: Algorithm of the controller

for temperature transients which could be caused a by a touch. This checking is carried out at the same frequency as the temperature sampling rate. The main detection frequency limitation occurs during the transient state which could vary based on the application which is discussed in the Discussion section.

6.3 Results

This section will discuss the results of the controller and the detection system. For the current implementation a black color thermochromic ink of 31^{0} C actuation was used on a yellow textile. I.e., beyond 31^{0} C, the ink would become colorless revealing the yellow color textile. Figure 6.4 shows the components of the final system. The controller circuit can control upto 6 Peltier modules. Its size has

not been optimized due to the proof-of-concept prototyping nature of the work.



Figure 6.4: Components of the final system

6.3.1 Controller results

Figure 6.5 indicates the step response of the system for a temperature change from 24^oC to 36^oC. As observed the controller has a rise time of approximately 2.3s and a settling time of approximately 4s. As seen in Figure 6.6, the controller is able to accurately maintain a temperature with a maximum error of about 0.6° C. Therefore we set our T_{threshold} value to 0.6° C.



Figure 6.5: Step response of the system

6.3.2 Preliminary Study

A preliminary study was conducted to identify the impulse patterns created by a single touch. We used our temperature controller at steady state for different temperatures and logged the changes that were caused by a single touch. The average finger temperature was 31.27°C and the ambient temperature was 22°C. The touch was performed for approximately 1s. Figure 6.7 indicates the impulses caused by a single touch for different temperatures. The temperatures have been normalized for ease of reference with 1 being the desired set point(SP).

Figure 6.8 indicates the $\left|\frac{dT}{dt}\right|$ for the touched state. Through observation it can be concluded that the temperature change rates are higher when the difference between the steady state temperature and finger temperature is higher. In addition, the change of temperature at higher steady state temperatures are generally low but the rate of change is higher as observed by Figures 6.7 and 6.8.



Figure 6.6: Steady state error of the system

6.3.3 Touch sensing results

As seen previously in Figures 6.5 and 6.6, the controller settles in approximately 2.3s on average and has an accuracy of 0.6^{0} C. Based on this data, the controller was able to detect the sensing in approximately 0.6s on average upon the removal of the finger.

Figure 6.9 depicts the usage of this system where the color changing pixels operates as a switch to turn the color on or off. As seen, as the user touches the textile, the system triggers the color change from color to colorless and vice versa. The resulting temperature change for colorless to color state $(36^{\circ}C \text{ to } 24^{\circ}C)$ is as seen in Figure 6.10.

We conducted technical evaluations to evaluate the performance and the robustness of the system. For each evaluation we tested 9 right handed participants (age 24-30 years, M = 27.33, SD = 1.92, 5 males, 4 females) with an average finger temperature of $31.04^{\circ}C$ (SD =1.77). In these evaluations, we observe the



Figure 6.7: Normalised temperature changes caused by the finger for different steady state temperatures



Figure 6.8: Temperature change rates caused by a touch at different steady state temperatures



Figure 6.9: Sequence of images showing a Peltier pixel working as a touch-sensed switch to switch between color and colorless states



Figure 6.10: Transient detection and trigger by the system

temperature changing rates since we base the detection of touch based on these rates.

6.3.4 Evaluation 1: Detection speed

This evaluation tries to identify the detection speed of the system. To conduct this evaluation, we attached a capacitive touch sensor electrode to the Peltier pixel's double sided copper adhesive tape (the layer between the fabric and the Peltier module as seen in Figure 6.11). This allowed us to register the time the actual touch occurs and in turn calculate when the system detects the touch. We



Figure 6.11: Attachment of the capacitive sensor

asked each participant to perform a single finger touch on the pixel 4 times for each set point between 16^{0} C and 44^{0} C.



Figure 6.12: Detection speeds for different temperature set points

Figure 6.12 indicates the detection times for each set point. Through repeated experiments we found that the time for capacitive touch sensor to register a touch was approximately 0.09s for all set temperatures. With this, we can observe that the detection speed of the temperature based touch sensor increases when the difference between the finger temperature and the set temperature is higher.

6.3.5 Evaluation 2: Effect of finger temperature

The main goal of this evaluation is to monitor the temperature change rates when users of different finger temperatures use the system. Our preliminary experiment identified the performance of the system for users with an average of 31.27°C. However, since some users may be from colder or warmer environments or simply with slightly different finger temperatures, we widened this temperature range using a separate second temperature controller to simulate wider finger temperatures. I.e., we used the second temperature controller which was set at different temperature levels. Before conducting the evaluation, through preliminary trials, we fine tuned the second controller and the set temperatures to achieve the correct finger temperatures. To conduct the evaluations, we asked the user to place the finger on the first controller for five seconds and instantaneously place the finger on the touch sensing controller.



Figure 6.13: Detection speeds for users with different finger temperatures

Figure 6.13 indicates the results of this experiments. As per the previous observations in Figure 6.12 the detection speed curves take similar characteristic profiles where the speed is highest when closest to the temperature of the finger. Thus this result can be important to select the proper actuation temperatures when using this systems in different contexts where the user's finger temperature could be different.

6.3.6 Evaluation 3: Ambient temperature



Figure 6.14: Setup of the ambient temperature control chamber for simulation and testing of the touch sensing system for different ambient temperatures

This evaluation tries to identify the effect of the ambient temperature on the system. As this system can be used in many wide contexts, it is important to identify the effect of different ambient temperatures on the system. We used a temperature controlled chamber to simulate different ambient temperatures rang-

ing from 20⁰C to 40⁰ at 4⁰C intervals. Once the system was placed in side the temperature chamber with different ambient temperatures, we asked each participant to touch the temperature controlled surface instantaneously and logged the temperature transient data. During the experiment we monitored the ambient temperature inside the chamber to ensure that it was maintained steadily. Figure 6.14 shows the setup of this evaluation. Figure 6.15 shows the averaged detection speed data for each of the room temperatures.



Figure 6.15: Detection speeds for different ambient temperatures

With Figure 6.15, we observe that the ambient temperature has no significant effect on the touch sensing mechanism. The ambient temperature mainly effected the rise time and settling time of the controller. As expected, the detection speed mainly relied on the finger temperature rather than the ambient temperature.

6.3.7 Evaluation 4: Effect of different textiles

Since the system is a non-light-emissive textile display that implements a touch sensing mechanism, this evaluation focuses on the effect of using different materials for the system. In addition, this is an important characteristic to observe as the material should facilitate enough heat to transfer from the finger to the temperature controlled surface. To conduct this study, we placed three different materials (silk taffeta-0.3mm thickness, cotton-0.7mm thickness and jeans-1mm thickness) on the temperature controlled surface and evaluated the touch detection speeds at different steady state temperatures. The resulting touch times are shown in Figure 6.16.



Figure 6.16: Temperature change rates caused by different textile materials

Accordingly the best performance was with the silk textile. With thicker materials such as jeans or cottons the temperature change rates decreased due to the higher thickness and the high thermal resistance of the material.

6.4 Applications

We implemented two table cloth based prototypes to identify potential applications of the above sensing technique. These prototypes are used to demonstrate the new interactivity of the system in comparison to most previous works which were fixed animations. For this purpose we use different arrangements of Peltier modules and black color thermochromic ink of 31^{0} C actuation temperature screen printed on to a yellow color silk textile.

6.4.1 Tic-tac-toe table cloth

To identify an application for this concept, we implemented a simple game on a 'table cloth'. We base this game on the popular tic-tac-toe game where two participants compete to select squares to try to form three in a straight line to win the game. The system setup is seen in Figure 6.17(a). At the start of the game the temperature of all nine squares are maintained at 28° C which turns the ink into a faint black color. Next as each user alternatively selects squares by touching them, the system alternatively turn each square to a 'colored' (black) or 'colorless'(yellow) square as seen in Figure 6.17(c). Figure 6.17(d) indicates the final status of the game.

6.4.2 Drawing-pad table cloth

In this application, we used a 6x10 array of Peltier elements to implement a drawing pad on a table cloth. At the beginning all the squares would be maintained at



Figure 6.17: Tic-tac-toe game implemented on a table cloth (a) System set up with 9 Peltier elements and temperature sensors, (b) Table cloth with the tic-tac-toe game (c) touching to select squares (d) final stage of the game with four black squares three yellow-ish squares and two unselected light black squares

the 'colored' state at 24° C. With the user's touch, they are actuated to become colorless at 36° C. If the user needs to 'erase' a certain actuated pixel, she can do so by touching that pixel again which will turn it back to the 'color' state (as was depicted in Figure 6.9). Figure 6.18 shows the usage of this prototype.

6.5 Discussion

This work presents a methodology for implementation of a temperature based touch sensor for thermally actuated textile displays. In this section we shall discuss the results, evaluations and present some of the limitations of the system.



Figure 6.18: Interacting with the Drawing-pad application to draw a heart shape on the textile

6.5.1 Results and Evaluations

As observed earlier, the controller has a fairly acceptable transient time of 2.3s and an steady state error of 0.6° C. This is of importance in determining the parameters for the touch sensor. With these results, the currently implemented touch sensor allows a T_{threshold} of 0.6° C and a minimum temperature change rate of 0.35° Cs⁻¹ to detect a touch. As observed, a touch can be detected within 0.6s which is of satisfactory levels for the current use contexts. In addition, since each Peltier pixel can be temperature controlled individually this system could also detect multipe touchs at the same time. Using this technology on the tic-tac-toe and drawing-pad prototypes were some examples of how a simple table cloth can become a subtly interactive with this technology.

Through the evaluations we presented the system's usability in different contexts. The system's ability to maintin the profile for different ambient temperatures was an important characteristic that presents the concept's usability at different conditions. In addition, by simply altering the working temperatures to suit the users' finger temperature profile, the system can work with fairly high robustness. However, the system should avoid the usage of thick textile materials which do not provide efficient heat transfer to ensure efficient detection.

6.5.2 Limitations

There are few limitations to the system. The first major limitation is the refresh time of the sensor. Since the system needs to enter into the steady state to move into the detection mode, it limits the ability to continuously detect the touch as a common touch sensor. Secondly, another limitation is the detection of a prolonged touch. I.e., we observed that if a user touches the system in a prolonged manner, after the first detection at the instant of the touch, the system compensates for the presence of the finger and reaches the required steady state temperature. Thus, the system currently can only detect instantaneous touches. However, in our next steps we will be investigating in identifying to resolve these issues where we can detect touch for prolonged times and on a continuous basis.

6.5.3 Expandability

The system uses Peltier semiconductor elements as the thermal actuator for the temperature sensitive inks. We mainly used Peltier elements due to its rapid temperature change rates and the ability to actuate a wide range of temperatures which was useful for our evaluations. Currently for evaluations and proof-of-concept prototypes purposes we present only a flat surface of textile for interaction. However, in Chapter 7 we present the use of 'miniature Peltier semiconductors' embedded on textile to present a flexible textile display. Thus, theoretically, we can use this principle to expand our technology into making a flexible interactive non-light-emissive textile display. As explained previously this sensing mechanism mainly requires a well tuned closed loop temperature control system irrespective of the thermal actuator. Thus, next, we discuss the expendability of

this touch sensing mechanism to other commonly used thermal actuators.

One of the most commonly used thermal actuators in the field of textile displays are conductive yarns. They use their resistivity to generate heat as a current passes through the yarn. To conduct a preliminary study we did a basic experiment with a few pixels with conductive yarn controlled by a closed loop temperature controller. Even though a touch can be detected using the mechanism mentioned in this chapter, it was noted that the refresh time of the touch sensor with conductive yarn was relatively low. The slow heating rates and the absence of a cooling mechanism are the main contributors to this low rate as the controller takes a longer time to reach the steady state temperature. In addition, we also noted that if the pixel size is bigger, the temperature controllability is less due to the inaccurate measurement of the temperature. Thus, unless if the temperature was distributed uniformly, the user would have to directly touch the temperature sensor to trigger the touch sensor. But, it still was able to add a lower level interactivity to the textile display. (This work requires further evaluations to confirm these results)

Looking at the above result, it is possible that the same mechanism can be extended into other thermal actuators such as flexible heater pads to convert such into a touch sensor. Thus, with more improvements to the limitations mentioned above, this technology has the potential to convert such temperature controlled thermal actuators into low fidelity touch sensors to make them interactive.
6.6 Potential applications

As another aspect, we intend to improve the interaction scenarios of this concept. Currently we use this technology for two simple prototypes, a game and a drawing application. Therefore, in our next steps we intend to explore the technology's usage possibilities such as in clothes and other applications areas which could benefit from touch sensitive non-light-emissive textile displays.

6.7 Summary

This Chapter presents the development of a temperature based touch sensor. We were motivated to implement this touch sensor based on the observation and feedback of users at different international and local demonstration venues. However, the key novelty of this work is that the touch sensing has been implemented without the use of any additional hardware. As such, this new touch sensor can be implemented on any work that features a temperature controller. We have demonstrated this through two prototypes based on table cloth displays.

6. EXPLORING A TEMPERATURE BASED INPUT SYSTEM FOR THE DISPLAY

7

Continuous refinements to the system

This chapter tries to address some of the possible improvements to the existing system. As such first we look at improving the system components with the introduction of a new miniature Peltier element.

7.1 System components

As observed, some of the limitations of the above systems were the relatively high power consumption for mobile applications and flexibility of the fabric after the integration. Even though they were well fitted for the stationary displays such as the furniture, they were used with difficulty in cases such as the wearable displays due to the weight and the rigidity of the existing Peltier elements. Thus as a significant change from our previous works, we use custom made miniature thinfilm Peltier elements for the actuation (Figure 7.1).

7. CONTINUOUS REFINEMENTS TO THE SYSTEM



Figure 7.1: Miniature Peltier Element (MPE)

7.1.1 Miniature Peltier elements



(a) Miniature Peltier element footprint (b) Sensor attached to miniature Peltier element

Figure 7.2: Miniature Peltier elements

Our previous prototypes used Peltier elements of 60mmX60mm, 30mmX30mm and 15mmX15mm (Figure 3.4). Thus, to significantly improve on the previous system limitations, we use custom built Peltier modules of 2.6mmX1.2mm footprint size(Figure 7.2(a)). Here too, we have attached a temperature sensor to each of the Peltier modules, as shown in Figure 7.2(b), to accurately control the temperature through a feedback control system. The miniaturization of these thermal actuators allows them to be integrated at individual pixel level which increases the resolution of the display, it's flexibility, and significantly reduces the power consumption as compared to the larger Peltier elements used in prototypes.

7.1.1.1 Integration

To attach the Peltier modules to the fabric, we used double sided thermally conducting adhesive tape similar to the previous versions (Figure 3.10(b)). Using such tapes allowed firm attachment to the fabric. In addition, we used two thin layers of copper as the bottom layer for the Peltiers which acted as a heat dissipators to discard any excess heat. The use of materials such as thermal adhesive tapes and thin copper layers contributed to maintaining the flexibility of the new integration.

7.1.1.2 Technical Results

In this section we describe some of the key characteristics of the miniature Peltier elements (MPEs) and the closed loop control system and compare it with the similar results for the previously used larger Peltier elements(LPEs). Unless otherwise stated, the LPE in this chapter refers to a 15mmX15mm Peltier module which is the closest counter part to the MPE from our previous systems. The experiments are conducted at 24^oC room temperature with green and blue thermochromic inks screen printed in standard cotton fabric. Both inks are of an actuation temperature of about 31^oC. Hence the 'color' state refers to the temperature at 24^oC and 'colorless' state refers to a temperature of 32^oC.



• Temperature Controllability

Figure 7.3: Temperature transient response

The transient characteristic for a single Peltier module for MPE and LPE is as in Figure 7.3. As seen, the rise time and fall time for the LPE is about 1.8s each and MPE is about 1.2s. This is rather an improvement of our previous results resulting in a much faster animated display. In addition, the steady state controllability of the system is with a maximum steady state error of 2% and an accuracy of about 0.3 to 0.5° C.



Figure 7.4: Pixel sizes and steady state power consumption for different temperatures

Figure 7.4 indicates the different pixel sizes for different temperatures. However for this prototype version, thermochromic inks of 32^{0} C actuation temperature were used which gives a pixel size of about 5mm.

• Power Consumption Characteristics



Figure 7.5: Power characteristics

For comparison reasons, the power characteristics are conducted for the 3x3 MPE pixelated display (15mmX15mm) and the LPE (the power consumption for a single MPE is approximately 1/9th of the MPE pixelated display values). The power consumption for MPE pixelated display and the LPE for colorless ($32^{0}C$) and color ($24^{0}C$) steady states are as shown in Figure 7.5. As observed the power consumption for the actuated colorless state for the MPE pixelated display and the LPE was 0.81W and 1.1W respectively. The power consumption for 'color'

state for the same situations were 0.35W and 1.7W respectively. The steady state power consumption for the MPE is seen in Figure 7.6.



Figure 7.6: Steady state power for 1 MPE module



Figure 7.7: Steady state power for 1 cm^2 of each module

Figure 7.7 indicates comparison of the steady state power for 60mmX60mm, 30mmX30mm, 15mmX15mm and 2.6mmX1.2mm Peltier modules. For the comparison we have calculated the power required per 1 cm². Through this Figure, we can observe that the miniature Peltier element required significantly less power

for the same area as compared to the other modules.

• Experimenting with different temperature ranges



Figure 7.8: Transient and Settling times for different temperature ranges



Figure 7.9: Power requirements for continuously transient states between two temperatures

In order to understand the timing and power characteristics for different temperature ranges, we conducted an experiment similar to Section 4.1.6. Figure 7.8

7. CONTINUOUS REFINEMENTS TO THE SYSTEM

indicates the timing characteristics while Figure 7.9 indicate the power characteristics for a continuous transient state between two set points for 1cm^2 of MPE. We use the same temperature settings as mentioned in Table 4.2. As it can be observed, the timing characteristics are similar while the power characteristics follow a similar profile to the previous experiment was shown in Figure 4.11.

7.1.2 Prototypes

• Flexible Displays



(a) MPEs of the pixelated display



(b) MPEs arranged in a wavy pattern

Figure 7.10: Attatching MPEs to the fabric

As an initial prototype (Figure 7.10(a)), a pixelated display was implemented on the fabric. For this purpose, each pixel was placed 5mm apart from each other. The pixel size according to the Peltier temperatures are discussed in the Section 7.1.1.2. Figure 7.10(b) depicts another prototype with the Peltier modules arranged in a wavy pattern.

Figure 7.11(a) and Figure 7.11(b) indicate some of the prototypes that utilize the MPEs. As observed the use of MPEs have significantly improved the flexibility of the display.

7.1 System components



(a) 4x4 pixelated display



(b) Wave pattern textile display

Figure 7.11: Prototypes of textile displays

• Wearable Display



Figure 7.12: Wearable dress with miniature Peltier elemet textile display

Figure 7.12 depicts a dress fitted with the miniature Peltier elements that display 'necklace' patterns on the dress. In addition, the dress was completely battery operated with two AAA type batteries allowing it to to be operated continuously for approximately 4 hours.

7.2 Discussion

As observed in the Section 7.1.1.2, the miniaturization of the technologies has significantly improved the characteristics of the system. Currently, the transient time has been improved by 33% which gives 0.8 to 1 frames-per-second animateability. To actuate the same area of fabric, the MPE display takes 60% less power than the LPE. This is as important results as it is an early indication of the system's potentiality of being mobile and battery operated in the future. In addition, MPEs give a resolution of roughly 5 dots-per-inch.

Such characteristics could be observed as due to the difference in the mass of the pelter elements. Using MPEs presents noteworthy advantage in the weight per area average where it is 0.08g/mm^2 for MPEs and 0.2g/mm^2 for LPEs. Therefore from Q=mc Δ t (Q-thermal energy, m-mass, c-specific heat capacity, t-temperature), the miniaturization of the system improves the transient and power requirement characteristics drastically. In addition, the flexibility of the system also increased as seen in Figures 7.11.

One of the key limitations of using LPEs is the requirement for larger heat sinks. However, with the MPEs, due to the higher efficiency and the reduced size, the system currently uses thermally conductive adhesive tapes with a thermal conductivity of 0.6W/m-k. In addition to the significant reduction in the power consumption, this is a major improvement which increases the material's flexibility, mobility and reduces the weight.

We have demonstrated these characteristics through the implemented prototypes. The flexibility and the mobility of the textile display has significantly improved over the previous versions by using the miniature Peltier elements. In addition, with the more efficient low power consumption, the textile displays on wearable show promising possibilities.

7.3 Summary

This Chapter introduces the main refinements of the system by using miniature Peltier elements. With the use of these new customized elements, the system's performance in relation to power requirements, flexibility and mobility have increase significantly. We have presented few prototypes to demonstrate these qualities with flexible, wearable and battery operated displays.

7. CONTINUOUS REFINEMENTS TO THE SYSTEM

Discussion

This chapter attempts to summarize the knowledge achieved through this thesis. Thus, here we present some of the discussion related to the system, prototypes and application. Next, we present a design methodology for designing non-emissive textile displays where we present a guideline and discuss the how to select components and parameters for designing of a non-emissive textile display.

8.1 Discussion on the system

One of the main goals of this research was to identify key technologies that would enable a fully controllable, programmable non-emissive textile display. As such, we used thermochromic inks and with Peltier semiconductor elements combined with a tuned PID controller to achieve this goal. The Peltier elements' ability to rapidly heat and cool the thermochromic ink printed textile gives our system the advantage in producing subtle, yet, controllable and programmable animations on the textile.

8. DISCUSSION

We have presented the use of few different types of Peltier elements with the systems. These Peltier elements were selected based on the application context where the Peltier elements were chosen based on parameters such as the pixel size and power requirements. With our detailed technical analysis of the system, we presented critical results to analyse the performance of the system. In addition, with the introduction of the new custom made miniature Peltier elements, the results indicated significant improvements over the previous parameters. Thus, here, we summarize some of our results.



8.1.1 Speed of color change

Figure 8.1: Summary of timing characteristics for temperature ranges

Through the observed systems, the color change was relatively fast compared to the previous system. In addition, the results indicated that there was no significant difference in the speed of temperature change for different Peltier elements. However, the temperature ranges experiments described in Section 4.1.6 and Section 7.1.1.2, show how the animation speed can be improved by customizing the actuation range of the thermochromic ink. These results are averaged and summarized in the Figure 8.1. Through observation we can see that for the tested results, the color change can be triggered within approximately 0.8s which can increase the frame rate of the animations on the textile up to about 1.5 FPS. Since the transient time refers to appearance of a single pixel of a single frame of the animation, the Frames-per-second animation can be determined by the inverse of the transient time. As such, the derived Frames-per-second graph is depicted in Figure 8.2.



Figure 8.2: Frame rate for different temperature ranges

8.1.2 Power requirement

As the display system uses thermal actuation as the main enabling technology, power consumption is often a critical design factor. To address this we have done a number of power consumption analysis to identify optimal parameters for the

8. DISCUSSION



Figure 8.3: Steady state power requirements for 1 cm^2

system's use. These results are summarized in Figure 8.3. Figure 8.4 show the temperature range test for the Peltier elements. For ease of reference, the results are calculated for the the actuation of a 1cm^2 area on the textile. These figures show a few interesting characteristics of the power consumption of the system.

- When the Peltier elements differ in size, their characteristics change with larger Peltier elements using the highest amount of power (Figure 8.3).
- The power consumption is minimal around the room temperature (Figure 8.3).
- The power consumption is minimal when the the temperature range between the color and the colorless temperatures are minimal (Figure 8.4).
- Power consumption is higher in the transient states compared to the steady state. This indicates that the power consumption would be higher for continuous animations on the textile(Figure 8.4).



Figure 8.4: Transient power requirements for 1 cm^2

• All results indicate that the miniature Peltier elements possess the best power consumption characteristics for a non-emissive textile display. But in the case of stationary and flat displays with larger pixels, the use of larger Peltier elements could be suitable to ease the process of integration. For mobile displays, the use of miniature Peltier elements would be the best choice(Figure 8.3, Figure 8.4).

8.1.3 Prototypes and applications

Table 8.1 summarizes the prototypes we have developed and their features. Using the non-emissive textile display system, we have completed almost ten different prototypes and applications. These featured a range of application areas such as furniture related displays, pixelated displays, wearable displays, traditional textile craft, Augmented Reality, sensor fabrication, and flexible displays. This is an indication of the diverse applicability of a controllable non-emissive textile

8. DISCUSSION

| Prototype | Used Peltiers | Ink actuation | Features |
|-------------------------|--|-----------------|---------------------------|
| | | range (^{0}C) | |
| Wall painting | 60mmX60mm | 24-32 | Proximity sensor trig- |
| | | | gered animation |
| Furniture - table cloth | $60 \mathrm{mm} \mathrm{X} 60 \mathrm{mm}$ | 24-32 | Fixed animation |
| Pixelated | $30 \mathrm{mmX} 30 \mathrm{mm}$ | 15 (Red), 31 | Fixed animation |
| | | (Green) | |
| Wearable | | | |
| Single Pixel | $60 \mathrm{mmX} 60 \mathrm{mm}$ | 24-32 | Fixed animation |
| Wearable | | | |
| Pixelated | $30 \mathrm{mm} \mathrm{X} 30 \mathrm{mm}$ | 5X24-32 | Fixed animation |
| Byobu | 30 mm X 30 mm | 24-32 | Proximity sensor trig- |
| | | | gered animation |
| dMarkers | 10mmX10mm | 24-32 | Sensor, program triggered |
| | | | animation |
| Sensor | N/A | 24, 25, 31, | |
| 35, 45 | No Peltiers | | |

Table 8.1: Specifications of prototypes

display system. In addition, the programmability to perform various functions such as fixed animations, external sensor triggered applications show the dynamic nature the prototypes can be used. The use of miniature Peltier elements display promising possibility of the textile display as an integrated display that can have various different mobile applications.

8.1.4 Sensing system

We developed a temperature based sensing system as described in Chapter 6. The development of the sensor on top of the existing display platform with minor firmware changes allows any of the existing display prototypes to be used as touch sensitive displays without any additional hardware. As we displayed, the system is has relatively good sensing speed and is only reliant on the finger temperature and the material thickness.



8.2 Design methodology

Based on the design processes we experienced from the development of the prototypes Figure 8.5 summarizes the design methodology of the system. We identified four key steps for the process of designing a non-emissive textile display system. They are,

- Thermochromic ink selection
- Peltier selection
- Circuit and firmware design/implementation
- Integration

Next, we discuss the process of each of these steps.

8.2.1 Thermochromic inks

Thermochromic ink selection is the first step of this design process. This step consists of two sub steps: identifying the animation speed (which is useful for the next steps), ink selection and the printing.

• Animation Speed

Animation speed is critical in identifying the thermochromic inks for the system. Based on the animation speed in frames-per-second rate, we can determine the customization of the actuation temperature ranges for the thermochromic inks. I.e., by referring to Figure 8.2 we can estimate the actuation range of the thermochromic inks. Through our observed results, if the animation speed is to be 1 FPS, the suitable temperature difference should be approximately 6° C for the thermochromic ink.

• Thermochromic ink selection

Once the thermochromic ink actuation range is selected, the color can be customized to the requirement of the system. It should be noted that once the thermochromic ink is heated, the base fabric would appear. Thus the color selection should be according to the requirement and such that there is enough color difference between the ink and the base fabric for the animation to be visible. In certain cases, the color change might be to a different color (instead of colorless). In such cases, the user can customize these colors according to the base fabric.

• Printing

The most common method used for printing thermochromic inks is screen printing. Generally, most such thermochrmoic inks require mixing the ink with a textile binder solvent which is usually provided by the supplier. Please refer to the supplier for the mixing details. According to the requirement, either the full fabric or individual pixel patterns (as seen in Section 5.1.1) can be printed with thermochromic inks.

8.2.2 Peltier selection

• Display type

The type of display could be flat and stationary, mobile or flexible. Ideally, even though miniature Peltier elements would be the best choice for any display, in

8. DISCUSSION

some cases due to ease of integration, larger Peltier elements are suggested. However, this selection can be extrapolated into any type of Peltier element available in the market since, here, we only use the Peltier elements that were used in this research as a guide.

• Pixel size

If the user decide to use a Peltier other than a miniature Peltier element, the pixel size, could be the main factor to determine the selection of the Peltier element. Other than for mobile displays, larger Peltier elements, according to their size, are suitable for flat and stationary displays. As we have demonstrated in our prototypes in Chapter 5, the use of Peltier size can be dependent on the kind of image the user wishes to animate.

8.2.3 Circuit and Firmware

This step is mainly dependent on the selected temperature range of the thermochromic inks and the selected Peltier elements.

• Circuit design

The basic circuit design for a single Peltier element is as described in Section 3.1.1.3. For multiple Peltier elements this circuit can be repeated. The main factors in this step is the determination of the parameters of the MOSFET modules. Based on the parameters of the selected Peltier module, the maximum current required per module can be identified. Using this data the MOSFET modules can be selected such that the maximum current of the Peltier module is less than the maximum drain current rating of the MOSFET module. Next, based on the selected temperature range, the maximum required power per 1cm^2 can be identified by referring to Figure 8.4 since the maximum power would occur during the transient state of the animation. As such the circuit can be designed to withstand the identified level of power.

• Firmware design

Upon the design of the circuit the firmware for the PID controller can be programmed as explained in Section 3.1.1.4.

8.2.4 Integration

The basic integration layout is as described in Section 3.1.1.6. The key element here is making sure of efficient heat transfer through all the layers from the Peltier element to the fabric.

8.3 Summary

This Chapter discusses and summarizes the work presented in this thesis. As such, we discuss the system with reference to speed of color change, power requirement, prototypes/application and the sensing system. In addition, we present a stepby-step design methodology for any future users of this technology to develop an non-emissive textile display.

8. DISCUSSION

Future Works

9

Besides the numerous applications made possible through this technology, we aim to work further on the fine tuning of this technology. To look at the future technological improvements of the system, we look at few main aspects.

9.1 Miniaturization using micro/nano technologies

A relatively new field of research in textiles is the use of nano/micro technologies [21, 62]. Nano technologies are applied in variety of textile applications such as surface modifications (water proof, wind proof, self cleaning, etc), smart materials (smell release/odor control, comfort and heat insulation, etc), etc. Therefore there is a vast potential of nano-technologies to be applied into the field of electronic textiles. As such, we look at the possibility of leveraging these advancements into the further development of this textile display system from a few stand points.

9. FUTURE WORKS

Firstly, the main novelty of the system leverages on the capabilities of the Peltier semiconductor modules. Thus, these semiconductors can be investigated for implementation at micro or nano levels to improve their characteristics such as efficiency, size and flexibility [24].

Next, we wish to investigate an alternative technology for Peltier elements using carbon nano-tubes and nano-scale heaters. A promising possibility for this research is the investigation of in the field of nano-electronics is the carbon nanotubes. Carbon nano-tubes are cylindrical nano-structures that posses extraordinary thermal conductivity and electrical properties. Larger structures of carbon nano-tubes have been utilized for thermal management of nano-electronics. If such carbon nano-tubes could be utilized as coolers combined with nano-scale heaters, it could vastly improve the current efficiency issues of the Peltier elements. In addition, integration of such technology would be easier as the textiles and the nano-electronics can be integrated more flexibly.

By investigating these techniques we believe that the thermal actuators for thermochromic inks can be developed in the form of a string. These strings can be used in a similar fashion to those used in textile fabrication industry which we discuss next.

9.2 Weaving technology and textile together

During the course of this research, we have revisited the textile fabrication industry in order to understand the fundamentals of the textile fabrication aspects. As such we have come across techniques such as spinning yarn manufacture, weaving fabric manufacture or knitting manufacture as different fabrication processes that are used in the textile industry. This is important since, in order to make this technology and the textile a synergy, it needs to be streamlined from the beginning of the process.



Figure 9.1: Weaving concept

Some research that uses the weaving technique shows promising potential for our research [80]. As such, we wish to integrate these technologies into the fabric as a complete material using the weaving techniques. We intend to use the miniaturized 'thermal string' (as described in the previous section) in the warp direction and the thermochromic ink textile string in the weft direction (Figure 9.1). However, as indicated in Figure 9.1, this work requires careful coordination between the thermal string and the textile string (with thermochromic inks) such that the thermal string lays below the thermochromic ink string.

We fabricated flexible PCBs (Figure 9.2(a)) to construct the 'LED string' and integrated them with textile strings using a hand-made and hand operated miniloom (Figure 9.2(b)) to conduct this initial phase of testing. The Figure 9.2(c) shows the conceptualization of this initial attempt using LEDs as a guide. The Figure 9.2(d) and Figure 9.2(e) show the second version of this display using individually controlled multicolor LEDs. Using these observations, we are confident that we can achieve a completely woven and programmable textile display that

9. FUTURE WORKS



(d) Woven multicolor LEDs structure



(e) Woven multicolor LEDs

Figure 9.2: First and second version of woven LEDs using a mini-loom

can be used a normal textile material.

9.3 Future Applications

The numerous prototypes we have demonstrated the ability of this technology to ubiquitously blend into many different application fields. Thus, through further refinement, we intend to explore the usability of this technology in application areas such as paper based non-emissive digital displays and camouflaging.

Paper based non-emissive displays could have a big impact with the rise of popularity of e-book readers such as Amazon Kindle [7]. In addition, coupling this technology with the presented touch sensitive system (Chapter 6) and commercially available thermochromic ink based pens [33] could device an application similar to normal writing paper where the written words (or drawings) can be detected and digitally stored. In addition, it could be enhanced for auto spelling corrections where the misspelt word can be automatically corrected and written on to the paper.

Another application area we are looking at is camouflaging. Since this technology does not use any light emissive materials, pattern based camouflaging can occur actively on the textile. This could be beneficial for military applications where the the soldiers clothes or temporary tent units can adopt to various environments and automatically camouflage themselves.

9.4 Summary

This Chapter presents future directions possible with this technology. Thus, by investigating these mechanisms, their processes, such could be used to integrate the current technology into the textile. For example, a yarn constructed out of the nano scale electronics of the system can be interwoven into the textile during the weaving process. Thus it would create a completely uniform, integrated textile material. Next, we have presented future application scenarios where animated paper that can detect writing and even auto-correct spelling mistakes and auto camouffaging materials that can be suitable for military applications.

9. FUTURE WORKS

10

Conclusion

This work presents a research entitled "Development of an integrated, programmable, non-emissive textile display material". Here we present a systematic approach to the development of the display system, implementation of prototypes, development of a touch sensor for the system with prototypes, improvements to the overall system, discussion of the whole work with a design methodology and future scenarios of the system. As such, this chapter concludes the works presented.

In the current field of ubiquitous computing research, textile displays have become a popular area of research. The usage of textiles in a wide range of daily uses has led to this popularity where this field of research tries to explore ways and methods of embedding information on these materials. As such, the field of textile displays can be categorized as emissive and non-emissive displays. In emissive displays, researchers use emissive materials such as LEDs, fiber optics, etc. which emit light. Alternatively, non-emissive displays use a more subtle and ambient approach with the use of materials such as thermochromic inks which allow the actuation of the actual color of the textile itself.

10. CONCLUSION

In this dissertation we focus on the implementation of a controllable nonemissive textile display that uses thermochromic inks. Due to current limitations such as the absence of an active cooling system, most such displays are only actuated in one direction which limits their controllability as an active display. We overcome this issue using Peltier semiconductor elements which is tied with the thermochromic inks using a feedback PID controller to accurately control the color change and in turn control the display. We present a comprehensive system description and numerous prototypes that illustrates the system's usability and ubiquity.

As such, Chapter 1 of the dissertation introduces the research area with our research objective motivation, background and a presentation of the dissertation structure. Our main research objective is *"Identifying the key development tech-nologies for a non-emissive textile display material that can be seamlessly merged with the everyday textile objects around us"*. Using the ubiquity of textiles as almost an essential item in our daily routines today as our motivation, we present the use of current research frameworks such as Organic User Interfaces and Analog Digital Continuum.

Chapter 2 presents the details of the work related to this thesis. We present these works under the categories of textile displays, and in addition, works related to our prototypes such as merging with traditional textile craft, dynamic marker and sensing systems.

Chapter 3 focuses its attention on presenting the detailed description of the system. We present background of our main components of thermochromic inks and Peltier semiconductors, and detail the firmware implementation. Next we present the integration technique that is commonly used in our textiles display prototypes.

Chapter 4 conducts an in-depth analysis of the system. With focus on temperature controllability, color controllability, multi-color display study, power characteristics and experimentation with different temperature ranges, the chapter analyses the system's performance through many different focuses. In addition, we present some of the advantages and disadvantages of the system as observed through its performances.

Chapter 5 discusses numerous prototypes we have implemented with the described system. The initial prototypes of furniture related displays (animated wall paintings, and table cloths), pixelated displays, and wearable displays are presented. Next we present applications in the areas of merging of this contemporary technology with traditional textile craft of Byobu, construction of a dynamic marker for Augmented Reality application and the fabrication of a temperature sensor using thermochromic and Augmented Reality technologies.

Chapter 6 tries to address the implementation of a novel temperature based touch sensor using the existing display system. Here we present the detailed system along with its technical evaluation and two prototypes of a tic-tac-toe table cloth game and a drawing pad on textiles. This sensing system is built on top of the existing display system without the need for any additional hardware.

Chapter 7 describes the novel use of miniature Peltier elements as a significant improvement to the system. Here, with the use of the miniature Peltier elements, we present the improvements to the system in the areas of power consumption, flexibility and weight. As such with these improvements, new prototypes such as wearable and mobile displays are presented.

In Chapter 8, we present the discussion of the dissertation. We address a

10. CONCLUSION

variety of areas such as system components, power consumption, color controllability and summarize the results of the research. In addition, we present a design methodology for the design of non-emissive textile display systems for future uses.

Chapter 9 presents some of the works we intend as the future research and development direction. As such we have proposed the use of nano-technologies for further refinement of technologies and the use of textile fabrication methodologies to integrated the textile and the technology.

As such, due to the calm and subtle nature of this animated fabric display, we envision that this research will be able to breathe life into textiles around us. Furthermore the ability of this technology to present subtle yet fast changing animations on fabric preserves the ubiquity of the fabric while turning it to a digitized display medium. Hence we envision that this technology would radically challenge the boundaries of current research.
References

- [1] Android markers. Online. https://market.android.com/. 82
- [2] Artoolkit. Online. www.hitl.washington.edu/artoolkit/. 90, 94
- [3] E-ink. Online. www.eink.com. 19
- [4] Qrdroid application for android phones. Online. http://qrdroid.com/. 82
- [5] Gregory D. Abowd and Elizabeth D. Mynatt. Charting past, present, and future research in ubiquitous computing. ACM Trans. Comput.-Hum. Interact., 7(1):29–58, March 2000. 6
- [6] Adwalker. Adwalker. Online. www.adwalker.com/. 4, 19
- [7] Inc. Amazon.com. Amazon kindle. Online. https://kindle.amazon.com/.155
- [8] Sandy Baldwin. On speed and ecstasy : Paul virilio s aesthetics of disappearance and the rhetoric of media. Configurations, 10(1):129–148, 2002.
 73
- [9] Joanna Berzowska. Very slowly animating textiles: shimmering flower. In

SIGGRAPH '04: ACM SIGGRAPH 2004 Sketches, page 34, New York, NY, USA, 2004. ACM. 20

- [10] Joanna Berzowska. Memory rich clothing: second skins that communicate physical memory. In Proceedings of the 5th conference on Creativity & cognition, C&C '05, pages 32–40, New York, NY, USA, 2005. ACM. 20, 24
- [11] Joanna Berzowska and Marcelo Coelho. Smoks: the memory suits. In CHI '06: CHI '06 extended abstracts on Human factors in computing systems, pages 538–543, New York, NY, USA, 2006. ACM. 20
- [12] Joanna Berzowska and Maksim Skorobogatiy. Karma chameleon: bragg fiber jacquard-woven photonic textiles. In TEI '10: Proceedings of the fourth international conference on Tangible, embedded, and embodied interaction, pages 297–298, New York, NY, USA, 2010. ACM. 18
- [13] M. Billinghurst, H. Kato, and I. Poupyrev. The magicbook moving seamlessly between reality and virtuality. *Computer Graphics and Applications*, *IEEE*, 21(3):6 – 8, may/jun 2001. 23
- [14] Jeremy Bluteau, Itaru Kitahara, Yoshinari Kameda, Haruo Noma, Kiyoshi Kogure, and Yuichi Ohta. Visual support for medical communication by using projector-based augmented reality and thermal markers. In *Proceedings* of the 2005 international conference on Augmented tele-existence, ICAT '05, pages 98–105, New York, NY, USA, 2005. ACM. 94
- [15] Leah Buechley and Michael Eisenberg. Fabric pcbs, electronic sequins, and socket buttons: techniques for e-textile craft. *Personal Ubiquitous Comput.*, 13(2):133–150, 2009. 4, 18

- [16] Leah Buechley, Mike Eisenberg, and Nwanua Elumeze. Towards a curriculum for electronic textiles in the high school classroom. In *ITiCSE '07: Proceedings of the 12th annual SIGCSE conference on Innovation and technology in computer science education*, pages 28–32, New York, NY, USA, 2007. ACM. 4
- [17] Thomas P. Campbell. Henry VIII and the Art of Majesty: Tapestries at the Tudor Court. New Haven and London: Yale University Press and the Paul Mellon Centre for Studies in British Art, 2010. 3
- [18] Sylvia H. Cheng, Kibum Kim, and Roel Vertegaal. Tagurit: a proximitybased game of tag using lumalive e-textile displays. In *Proceedings of the* 2011 annual conference extended abstracts on Human factors in computing systems, CHI EA '11, pages 1147–1152, New York, NY, USA, 2011. ACM. 4, 18
- [19] Elise Co and Nikita Pashenkov. Emerging display technologies for organic user interfaces. *Commun. ACM*, 51:45–47, June 2008. 7
- Michael R. Cunningham. Painting the poetry of the natural world. The Bulletin of the Cleveland Museum of Art, 75(7):262–283, September 1988. http://www.jstor.org/stable/25160039.63
- [21] Leslie Nobler Farber. Raster to thread pixel to stitch. In ACM SIGGRAPH 2006 Research posters, SIGGRAPH '06, New York, NY, USA, 2006. ACM.
 151
- [22] William Gaver, John Bowers, Andy Boucher, Andy Law, Sarah Pennington, and Nicholas Villar. The history tablecloth: illuminating domestic activity.

In Proceedings of the 6th conference on Designing Interactive systems, DIS '06, pages 199–208, New York, NY, USA, 2006. ACM. 19

- [23] Patricia J. Graham. Lifestyles of scholar-painters in edo japan. The Bulletin of the Cleveland Museum of Art, 77(7):262–283, September 1990. http://www.jstor.org/stable/25161293. 63
- [24] Kyle L. Grosse, Myung-Ho Bae, Feifei Lian, Eric Pop, and William P. King. Nanoscale joule heating, peltier cooling and current crowding at graphenemetal contacts. *Nature Nanotechnology*, 6(5):287–290, 2001. 152
- [25] Alan Gibson Heaton. Thermo-electrical engineering. In Proceedings of the IEE - Part B: Electronic and Communication Engineering, volume 109-45, pages 223–232. IEEE, May 1962. 54
- [26] Steve Hodges, Shahram Izadi, Alex Butler, Alban Rrustemi, and Bill Buxton. Thinsight: versatile multi-touch sensing for thin form-factor displays. In Proceedings of the 20th annual ACM symposium on User interface software and technology, UIST '07, pages 259–268, New York, NY, USA, 2007. ACM. 25
- [27] David Holman and Roel Vertegaal. Organic user interfaces: designing computers in any way, shape, or form. *Commun. ACM*, 51(6):48–55, June 2008.
 7, 63
- [28] David Holman and Roel Vertegaal. Organic user interfaces: designing computers in any way, shape, or form. Commun. ACM, 51:48–55, June 2008.
 63

- [29] David Holman, Roel Vertegaal, Mark Altosaar, Nikolaus Troje, and Derek Johns. Paper windows: interaction techniques for digital paper. In Proceedings of the SIGCHI conference on Human factors in computing systems, CHI '05, pages 591–599, New York, NY, USA, 2005. ACM. 24
- [30] HTC. Htc desire. Online. http://www.htc.com/www/product/desire/overview.html.82
- [31] Jee Yeon Hwang. Dynamicross: dynamic representation and sharing of information with flexible cross-reality interactions. In *Proceedings of the 8th* ACM Conference on Designing Interactive Systems, DIS '10, pages 400–403, New York, NY, USA, 2010. ACM. 23
- [32] Tobias H. Hllerer and Steven K. Feiner. Telegeoinformatics: Location-Based Computing and Services, chapter 9. Mobile Augmented Reality. CRC Press, March 2004. 79
- [33] Chromatic Technologies Inc. Thermochromic ink pens. Online. http://ctimagicminds.com/. 155
- [34] Hiroshi Ishii, Ali Mazalek, and Jay Lee. Bottles as a minimal interface to access digital information. In CHI '01 Extended Abstracts on Human Factors in Computing Systems, CHI EA '01, pages 187–188, New York, NY, USA, 2001. ACM. 6
- [35] Hiroshi Ishii and Brygg Ullmer. Tangible bits: towards seamless interfaces between people, bits and atoms. In CHI '97: Proceedings of the SIGCHI conference on Human factors in computing systems, pages 234–241, New York, NY, USA, 1997. ACM. 3, 7

- [36] Daisuke Iwai and Kosuke Sato. Heat sensation in image creation with thermal vision. In Proceedings of the 2005 ACM SIGCHI International Conference on Advances in computer entertainment technology, ACE '05, pages 213–216, New York, NY, USA, 2005. ACM. 25
- [37] Margot Jacobs and Linda Worbin. Reach: dynamic textile patterns for communication and social expression. In CHI '05: CHI '05 extended abstracts on Human factors in computing systems, pages 1493–1496, New York, NY, USA, 2005. ACM. 4
- [38] Margot Jacobs and Linda Worbin. Reach: dynamic textile patterns for communication and social expression. In CHI '05: CHI '05 extended abstracts on Human factors in computing systems, pages 1493–1496, New York, NY, USA, 2005. ACM. 20, 104
- [39] Y. Kishino, M. Tsukamoto, Y. Sakane, and S Nishio. A visual marker using computer displays for real space applications. Advances in Pervasive Computing. 2004. 23
- [40] Jeffrey Tzu Kwan Valino Koh, Roshan Lalintha Peiris, Kening Zhu, Doros Polydorou, and Ryohei Nakatsu. Uncovering analogness and digitalness in interactive media. In *Proceedings of the 30th ACM international conference* on Design of communication, SIGDOC '12, pages 233–242, New York, NY, USA, 2012. ACM. 7
- [41] Eric Larson, Gabe Cohn, Sidhant Gupta, Xiaofeng Ren, Beverly Harrison, Dieter Fox, and Shwetak Patel. Heatwave: thermal imaging for surface user interaction. In Proceedings of the 2011 annual conference on Human factors

in computing systems, CHI '11, pages 2565–2574, New York, NY, USA, 2011. ACM. 25

- [42] Sang Hwa Lee, Junyeong Choi, and Jong il Park. Interactive e-learning system using pattern recognition and augmented reality. *Consumer Electronics*, *IEEE Transactions on*, 55(2):883–890, may 2009. 91
- [43] Julian Lepinski and Roel Vertegaal. Cloth displays: interacting with drapable textile screens. In Proceedings of the fifth international conference on Tangible, embedded, and embodied interaction, TEI '11, pages 285–288, New York, NY, USA, 2011. ACM. 24
- [44] Artur Lugmayr. Connecting the real world with the digital overlay with smart ambient mediaapplying peirces categories in the context of ambient media. *Multimedia Tools and Applications*, 58:385–398, 2012. 10.1007/s11042-010-0671-3. 64
- [45] Artur Lugmayr, Thomas Risse, Bjoern Stockleben, Kari Laurila, and Juha Kaario. Semantic ambient mediaan introduction. *Multimedia Tools and Applications*, 44:337–359, 2009. 10.1007/s11042-009-0282-z. 21
- [46] K. Matkovic, T. Psik, I. Wagner, and D. Gracanin. Dynamic texturing of real objects in an augmented reality system. In *Virtual Reality*, 2005. *Proceedings. VR 2005. IEEE*, pages 257–260, march 2005. 22, 80
- [47] Jay Maynard. The tron guy. Online. http://www.tronguy.net/. 18
- [48] Teddy McCalley and Alain Mertens. The pet plant: developing an inanimate emotionally interactive tool for the elderly. In *Proceedings of the 2nd*

international conference on Persuasive technology, PERSUASIVE'07, pages 68–79, Berlin, Heidelberg, 2007. Springer-Verlag. 22

- [49] Linda Melin. The information curtain: creating digital patterns with dynamic textiles. In CHI '01: CHI '01 extended abstracts on Human factors in computing systems, pages 457–458, New York, NY, USA, 2001. ACM. 19
- [50] H. Mitsuhara, Y. Yano, and T. Moriyama. Paper-top interface for supporting note-taking and its preliminary experiment. In Systems Man and Cybernetics (SMC), 2010 IEEE International Conference on, pages 3456 –3462, oct. 2010. 91
- [51] U. Neumann and S. You. Natural feature tracking for augmented reality. Multimedia, IEEE Transactions on, 1(1):53-64, mar 1999. 80
- [52] Maggie Orth. Bullseye. Online. http://www.maggieorth.com/. 20
- [53] Maggie Orth, Rehmi Post, and Emily Cooper. Fabric computing interfaces.
 In CHI '98: CHI 98 conference summary on Human factors in computing systems, pages 331–332, New York, NY, USA, 1998. ACM. 18
- [54] George Papagiannakis, Gurminder Singh, and Nadia Magnenat-Thalmann. A survey of mobile and wireless technologies for augmented reality systems. *Comput. Animat. Virtual Worlds*, 19:3–22, February 2008. 23, 79
- [55] George Papagiannakis, Gurminder Singh, and Nadia Magnenat-Thalmann. A survey of mobile and wireless technologies for augmented reality systems. *Comput. Animat. Virtual Worlds*, 19:3–22, February 2008. 79

- [56] Roshan Lalintha Peiris, Mili John Tharakan, Newton Fernando, and Adrian David Chrok. Ambikraf: A nonemissive fabric display for fast changing textile animation. In *Embedded and Ubiquitous Computing (EUC), 2011 IFIP 9th International Conference on*, pages 221–228, oct. 2011. 71, 105
- [57] Roshan Lalintha Peiris, Mili John Tharakan, Owen Noel Newton Fernando, and Adrian David Cheok. Ambikraf. Online, 2010. http://new.aec.at/repair/en/2010/07/15/ambikraf/. 74
- [58] Hannah Perner-Wilson and Leah Buechley. Making textile sensors from scratch. In TEI '10: Proceedings of the fourth international conference on Tangible, embedded, and embodied interaction, pages 349–352, New York, NY, USA, 2010. ACM. 18
- [59] PHILIPS. Lumalive. Online. http://www.lumalive.com/. 4, 18
- [60] Dorin Mircea Popovici and Luca-Dan Serbcanati. Using mixed vr/ar technologies in education. In Computing in the Global Information Technology, 2006. ICCGI '06. International Multi-Conference on, page 14, aug. 2006. 91
- [61] H.T. Regenbrecht, M. Wagner, and G. Baratoff. Magicmeeting: A collaborative tangible augmented reality system. *Virtual Reality*, 6:151–166, 2002. 10.1007/s100550200016. 23
- [62] Susan Elizabeth Ryan. Re-visioning the interface: technological fashion as critical media. In ACM SIGGRAPH 2009 Art Gallery, SIGGRAPH '09, pages 2:1–2:7, New York, NY, USA, 2009. ACM. 151

- [63] T. Scott Saponas, Chris Harrison, and Hrvoje Benko. Pockettouch: throughfabric capacitive touch input. In *Proceedings of the 24th annual ACM symposium on User interface software and technology*, UIST '11, pages 303–308, New York, NY, USA, 2011. ACM. 24
- [64] LumiGram SARL. Lumigram. Online. http://www.lumigram.com/. 18
- [65] Asha Peta Thompson Stan S. Swallow. Sensory fabric for ubiquitous interfaces. International Journal of Human-Computer Interaction, 13(2):147–159, 2001. 3
- [66] Lisa Stead, Petar Goulev, Caroline Evans, and Ebrahim Mamdani. The emotional wardrobe. *Personal Ubiquitous Comput.*, 8(3-4):282–290, July 2004. 24
- [67] Warren du Preez Suzanne Lee. Fashioning the Future: Tomorrow's Wardrobe. Thames and Hudson LTD, September 2005. 18
- [68] Takuji Suzuki and Miwako Doi. Lifeminder: an evidence-based wearable healthcare assistant. In CHI '01: CHI '01 extended abstracts on Human factors in computing systems, pages 127–128, New York, NY, USA, 2001. ACM. 4
- [69] Mili John Tharakan, Naohito Okude, and Adrian David Cheok. Neocraft : Indian textile crafts shaping the future of interactive textiles and technology., 2010. 21, 73
- [70] Atsuro Ueki, Maiko Kamata, and Masa Inakage. Tabby: designing of coexisting entertainment content in everyday life by expanding the design of

furniture. In Proceedings of the international conference on Advances in computer entertainment technology, ACE '07, pages 72–78, New York, NY, USA, 2007. ACM. 72

- [71] Atsuro Ueki, Kotaro Watanabe, and Masa Inakage. Creatures designing of interactive interior lamps. In ACM SIGGRAPH 2006 Sketches, SIGGRAPH '06, New York, NY, USA, 2006. ACM. 22
- [72] Duarte Valério and José Sá da Costa. Tuning of fractional pid controllers with ziegler-nichols-type rules. Signal Processing, 86(10):2771–2784, October 2006. 37
- [73] Akira Wakita and Midori Shibutani. Mosaic textile: wearable ambient display with non-emissive color-changing modules. In ACE '06: Proceedings of the 2006 ACM SIGCHI international conference on Advances in computer entertainment technology, page 48, New York, NY, USA, 2006. ACM. 4, 5, 19, 20
- [74] M. Weiser, R. Gold, and J. S. Brown. The origins of ubiquitous computing research at parc in the late 1980s. *IBM Syst. J.*, 38(4):693–696, December 1999. 6
- [75] Mark Weiser. The computer for the 21st century. SIGMOBILE Mob. Comput. Commun. Rev., 3(3):3–11, 1999. 3, 4
- [76] Mark Weiser and John Seely Brown. The coming age of calm technolgy, pages 75–85. Copernicus, New York, NY, USA, 1997. 72, 73
- [77] Christopher R. Wren and Carson J. Reynolds. Minimalism in ubiquitous

interface design. *Personal Ubiquitous Comput.*, 8(5):370–373, September 2004. 5

- [78] Hiroki Yamada, Tomohiro Tanikawa, Kunihiro Nishimura, and Michitaka Hi rose. Paint color control system with infrared photothermal conversion. In Proceedings of the 8th International Conference on Advances in Computer Entertainment Technology, ACE '11, pages 64:1–64:8, New York, NY, USA, 2011. ACM. 20
- [79] ZhiYing Zhou, Adrian David Cheok, Jefry Tedjokusumo, and Gilani Syed Omer. wizqubes(tm) - a novel tangible interface for interactive storytelling in mixed reality. *The International Journal of Virtual Reality*, 7(4):9–15, March 2008. 80
- [80] C. Zysset, K. Cherenack, T. Kinkeldei, and G. Troster. Weaving integrated circuits into textiles. In Wearable Computers (ISWC), 2010 International Symposium on, pages 1–8, 2010. 153

Appendices

A : Selected Publications

.1 Relevant Publications

- Journal Articles
 - Roshan Lalintha Peiris, Jeffrey Tzu Kwan Valino Koh, Mili John Tharakan, Owen Noel Newton Fernando, and Adrian David Cheok AmbiKraf Byobu: Merging Technology with Traditional Craft. Interacting with Comput. first published online February 6, 2013
 - Roshan Lalintha Peiris, Mili John Tharakan, Owen Noel Newton Fernando et al. (2012) AmbiKraf : Non-emissive, ubiquitous textile display. In Multimedia Tools and Applications. (http://www.springerlink.com/content/c560r6222gj10426/)
- Conference Publications
 - Roshan Lalintha Peiris and Ryohei Nakatsu. 2013. TempTouch: a novel touch sensor using temperature controllers for surface based textile displays. In Proceedings of the 2013 ACM international conference on Interactive tabletops and surfaces (ITS '13). ACM, New York, NY, USA, 105-114. DOI=10.1145/2512349.2512813 http://doi.acm.org/10.1145/2512349

- Roshan Lalintha Peiris and Ryohei Nakatsu. 2013. A temeraturebased touch-sensor for non-emissive textile displays. In CHI '13 Extended Abstracts on Human Factors in Computing Systems (CHI EA '13). ACM, New York, NY, USA, 1605-1610. DOI=10.1145/2468356.2468643 http://doi.acm.org/10.1145/2468356.2468643
- Roshan Lalintha Peiris, Mili John Tharakan, Newton Fernando, and Adrian David Chrok. 2011. AmbiKraf: A Nonemissive Fabric Display for Fast Changing Textile Animation. In Proceedings of the 2011 IFIP 9th International Conference on Embedded and Ubiquitous Computing (EUC '11). IEEE Computer Society, Washington, DC, USA, 221-228. DOI=10.1109/EUC.2011.13
- Roshan Lalintha Peiris, Owen Noel Newton Fernando, Chua Su Bee, Adrian David Cheok, Arij Glycin Ganesan, and Prabhash Kumarasinghe. 2011. dMarkers: ubiquitous dynamic makers for augmented reality. In Proceedings of the 10th International Conference on Virtual Reality Continuum and Its Applications in Industry (VRCAI '11). ACM, New York, NY, USA, 217-224. DOI=10.1145/2087756.2087787
- Roshan Lalintha Peiris, Owen Noel Newton Fernando, and Adrian David Cheok. 2011. A dynamic AR marker for a paper based temperature sensor. In Proceedings of the Second international conference on Ambient Intelligence (AmI'11), David V. Keyson, Mary Lou Maher, Norbert Streitz, Adrian Cheok, and Juan Carlos Augusto (Eds.). Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, 195-199. DOI=10.1007/978-3-642-25167-2_24

- Roshan Lalintha Peiris, Owen Noel Newton Fernando, and Adrian David Cheok. 2011. Flexible, non-emissive textile display. In Proceedings of the Second international conference on Ambient Intelligence (AmI'11), David V. Keyson, Mary Lou Maher, Norbert Streitz, Adrian Cheok, and Juan Carlos Augusto (Eds.). Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, 167-171. DOI=10.1007/978-3-642-25167-2_20
- Roshan Lalintha Peiris, Mili John Tharakan, Adrian David Cheok, and Owen Noel Newton. 2011. AmbiKraf: a ubiquitous non-emissive color changing fabric display. In Proceedings of the 15th International Academic MindTrek Conference: Envisioning Future Media Environments(MindTrek '11). ACM, New York, NY, USA, 320-322.
- Peiris, R. L., Cheok, A. D., Teh, J. K., Fernando, O. N., Yingqian,
 W., Lim, A., Yi, P., Polydorou, D., Ong, K. P., Tharakan, M., and
 Hoogendoorn, K. 2009. AmbiKraf: an embedded non-emissive and
 fast changing wearable display. In ACM SIGGRAPH 2009 Emerging
 Technologies (New Orleans, Louisiana, August 03 07, 2009). SIGGRAPH '09.
- Roshan Lalintha Peiris, Adrian David Cheok, James Keng Soon Teh, Owen Noel Newton Fernando, Mili Tharakan, Kris Hoogendoorn, Wen Yingqian, Andre Lim, Pan Yi 2009. AmbiKraf: An embedded nonemissive and fast changing wearable display. In proceedings of Interactive Tokyo-iTokyo (Tokyo, Japan, October 24, 2009). iTokyo '09.
- Peiris, R. L., Cheok, A. D., Teh, J. K., Fernando, O. N., Tharakan, M., and Hoogendoorn, K. 2009. AmbiKraf: An embedded non-emissive

and fast changing fabric display. In Smart Textile Salon 2009, Prototype Exhibition (Ghent, Belgium, September 25, 2009).

- Jeffrey Tzu Kwan Valino Koh, Roshan Lalintha Peiris, Kening Zhu, Doros Polydorou, and Ryohei Nakatsu. 2012. Uncovering analogness and digitalness in interactive media. In Proceedings of the 30th ACM international conference on Design of communication (SIGDOC '12). ACM, New York, NY, USA, 233-242.
- Jeffrey Tzu Kwan Valino Koh, Kening Zhu, Kasun Karunanayaka, Doros Polydorou, Roshan Lalintha Peiris, and Ryohei Nakatsu. 2013. Characterizing the analog-like and digital-like attributes of interactive systems. Communication Design Quarterly Review 1, 2 (January 2013), 8-36.
- Jun Wei, Xuan Wang, Roshan Lalintha Peiris, Yongsoon Choi, Xavier Roman Martinez, Remi Tache, Jeffrey Tzu Kwan Valino Koh, Veronica Halupka, and Adrian David Cheok. 2011. CoDine: an interactive multi-sensory system for remote dining. In Proceedings of the 13th international conference on Ubiquitous computing (UbiComp '11). ACM, New York, NY, USA, 21-30.
- Demonstrations
 - AmbiKraf Repair, Festival Arst Electronica Linz, Austria September 2010
 - AmbiKraf Open Space, International Communication Association Conference June 2010

- AmbiKraf Digital ConTEX Tokyo, Japan November 2009
- AmbiKraf Emerging Technologies, SIGGRAPH New Orleans, USA August 2009
- Awards
 - AmbiKraf Honorary Mention at the Nokia Ubimedia MindTrek Awards
 2010

.2 Other Publications

- Journal Articles
 - Dilrukshi Abeyrathne, Chamari Edirisinghe, Nimesha Ranasinghe, Kasun Karunanayaka, Kening Zhu, Roshan Lalintha Peiris, Owen Noel Newton Fernando, Adrian David Cheok, Lan Lan, and Yukihiro Morisawa. 2011. Connected online and offline safe social networking for children.Computers in Entertainment. 9, 2, Article 9 (July 2011), 8 pages. DOI=10.1145/1998376.1998380
 - Cheok, A.D.; Tan, R.T.K.C.; Peiris, R.L.; Fernando, O.N.N.; Soon, J.T.K.; Wijesena, I.J.P.; Sen, J.Y.P., "Metazoa Ludens: Mixed-Reality Interaction and Play for Small Pets and Humans," Systems, Man and Cybernetics, Part A: Systems and Humans, IEEE Transactions on , vol.41, no.5, pp.876,891, Sept. 2011
 - Wei Liu, Keng Soon Teh, Adrian David Cheok, Roshan L. Peiris, Athanasios V. Vasilakos Charissa Lim Mei-Ling and Yin-Leng Theng: Internet-enabled and Ambient Intelligent Tangible User Interfaces for Distance Learning that Combine Art and Technology. International Journal of Technology and Human Interaction, Vol. 5, No. 1, Jan-March 2009, Pages 51-77
 - Adrian David Cheok, Roshan Lalintha Peiris, Charith Lasantha Fernando, Owen Noel Newton Fernando, Khoo Eng Tat: Energy and Touch-Information for Body-worn Ubiquitous Computing. International Journal of Energy Technology and Policy Vol. 7, No.2, 2009, 137-166.

- Roger Thomas Kok Chuen Tan, Adrian David Cheok, Roshan Peiris, Vladimir Todorovic, Hui Cong Loi, Chiu Weng Loh, Dung Thi Khanh Nguyen, Janyn Yin Ping Sen, Elvin Zhiwen Yio, Tan Bing Siang Derek. Metazoa Ludens: Mixed Reality Interactions and Play for Small Pets and Humans: Leonardo Journal, Vol. 41, No. 3, June 2008, Pages 308-309
- Conference Publications
 - Adrian David Cheok, Jeffrey Tzu Kwan Valino Koh, Roshan Lalintha Peiris, and Owen Noel Newton Fernando. 2011. Mixed reality lab Singapore: a genealogy of lab projects employing the blue sky innovation research methodology. In Proceedings of the ACM 2011 conference on Computer supported cooperative work (CSCW '11). ACM, New York, NY, USA, 17-24.
 - Jun Wei, Roshan Lalintha Peiris, Jeffrey Tzu Kwan Valino Koh, Xuan Wang, Yongsoon Choi, Xavier Roman Martinez, Remi Tache, Veronica Halupka, and Adrian David Cheok. 2011. Food Media: exploring interactive entertainment over telepresent dinner. In Proceedings of the 8th International Conference on Advances in Computer Entertainment Technology (ACE '11), Teresa Romo, Nuno Correia, Masahiko Inami, Hirokasu Kato, Rui Prada, Tsutomu Terada, Eduardo Dias, and Teresa Chambel (Eds.). ACM, New York, NY, USA, , Article 26, 8 pages.
 - Jun Wei, Adrian David Cheok, Xavier Roman Martinez, Remi Tache,
 Yongsoon Choi, Jeffrey Tzu Kwan Valino Koh, Roshan Lalintha Peiris,

Xuan Wang, and Qing Zhu. 2011. FoodGenie: play with your food edible interface for communication and entertainment. In SIGGRAPH Asia 2011 Emerging Technologies (SA '11). ACM, New York, NY, USA, , Article 23, 1 pages.

- Dilrukshi Abeyrathne, Roshan Lalintha Peiris, Nimesha Ranasinghe,
 Owen Noel Newton Fernando, and Adrian David Cheok. 2010. Food
 internet communication. In Proceedings of the 7th International Con ference on Advances in Computer Entertainment Technology (ACE
 '10). ACM, New York, NY, USA, 49-52.
- Cheok, A. D., Abeyrathne, D., Edirisinghe, C. P., Fernando, O. N., Godage, I. S., Hoogendoorn, K., Hou, J., Karunanayaka, K., Narangoda, M., Peiris, R. L., Ranasinghe, N., Teh, J. K., Thang, W. W., Zhu, K., Danjo, M., Dayarathna, M., Fernando, C. L., Ma, N. L., Morisawa, Y., and Withana, A. I. 2009. Petimo: children's companion for safe social networking. In ACM SIGGRAPH ASIA 2009 Art Gallery & Emerging Technologies: Adaptation (Yokohama, Japan, December 16 - 19, 2009). SIGGRAPH ASIA '09. ACM, New York, NY, 80-80.
- Cheok, A. D., Fernando, O. N., Fernando, C. L., Zhu, K., Withana, A.I., Ranasinghe, N., Morisawa, Y., Karunanayaka, K., Danjo, M., Godage, I. S., Narangoda, M., Ma, N. L., Dayarathna, M., Peiris, R. L., Teh, J. K. S., Abeyrathne, D., Edirisinghe, C. P., Hoogendoorn, K., Hou, J., and Thang, W. 2009. Petimo: enhanced tangible social networking companion for children. In Proceedings of the international Conference on Advances in Computer Enterntainment Technol-

ogy (Athens, Greece, October 29 - 31, 2009). ACE '09, vol. 422. ACM, New York, NY, 411-412.

- Teh, J. K., Cheok, A. D., Choi, Y., Fernando, C. L., Peiris, R. L., and Fernando, O. N. 2009. Huggy pajama: a parent and child hugging communication system. In Proceedings of the 8th international Conference on interaction Design and Children (Como, Italy, June 03 05, 2009). IDC '09. ACM, New York, NY, 290-291.
- Cheok, A. D., Fernando, O. N., Fernando, C. L., Zhu, K., Ranasinghe, N., Narangoda, M., Godage, I. S., Peiris, R. L., Teh, J. K. S., Edirisinghe, C. P., Karunanayaka, K., Merritt, T., Abeyrathne, D., Hou, J., Thang, W., Morisawa, Y., Dayarathna, M., Withana, A.I., Ma, N. L., and Danjo, M. 2009. Petimo: safe social networking robot for children. In Proceedings of the 8th international Conference on interaction Design and Children (Como, Italy, June 03 - 05, 2009). IDC '09. ACM, New York, NY, 274-275.
- Owen Noel Newton Fernando, Adrian David Cheok, Tim Merritt, Roshan Lalintha Peiris, Charith Lasantha Fernando, Nimesha Ranasinghe, Inosha Wickrama, Kasun Karunanayaka (2009): Babbage Cabbage: Biological Empathetic Media, VRIC Laval Virtual Proceedings, April 22-26, 2009, Laval, France. pp. 363-366.
- Tim Merritt, Adrian David Cheok, and Owen Noel Newton Fernando, Roshan Lalintha Peiris, Charith Lasantha Fernando, Empathetic Biological Media, CHI09 Wkshp. on Programming Reality: From Transitive Materials to Organic User Interfaces, Boston, USA, April 2009

. A : SELECTED PUBLICATIONS

• Demonstrations

- Petimo Art Gallery & Emerging Technologies, SIGGRAPH ASIA
 Yokohama, Japan December 2009
- Petimo Creative Showcase, ACE Athens, Greece October, 2009
- Petimo Interaction design and children Como, Italy -June 2009
- Huggy Pajama Interaction design and children Como, Italy June
 2009
- Babbage Cabbage Laval Virtual Revolution Laval, France April 2009

B : Schematics and Printed-Circuit-Board Layouts



(a) Top Level Schematic



(b) Bottom Level Schematic with repeated modules

Figure 1: Version 1 : Schematic for driving 9 2.5cm x 2.5cm Peltier elements



(b) Bottom Layer

Figure 2: Version 1 : PCB layout for driving 9 2.5cm x 2.5cm Peltier elements



(b) Bottom Level Schematic with repeated modules

Figure 3: Version 2 : Schematic for driving 5 2.5cm x 2.5cm to 6cm x 6cm Peltier elements



(a) Top Layer



(b) Bottom Layer

Figure 4: Version 1 : PCB layout for driving 5 2.5cm x 2.5cm to 6cm x 6cm Peltier elements



(a) Master circuit to drive cascaded pixelated display



(b) Schematic for driving 4 Peltier modules (can be cascaded)

Figure 5: Schematics for pixelated disseay of 4 2.5cm x 2.5cm Peltier modules



Figure 6: PCB Layers of Master Circuit and Peltier Driver Circuit for cascadable pixelated display of 4 2.5cm x 2.5cm Peltier modules



(a) Top Level Schematic



(b) Bottom Level Schematic with repeated modules

Figure 7: Schematic for driving 16 miniature Peltier elements



Figure 8: 6-Layer PCB layout for driving 16 miniature Peltier elements (2.5cm x 2.2 cm)